	02:00 PM	
te University		СТ
ollege Boyd Hall LA 70803	and Agricultural	and
en	eledet@lsu	ne Troxclair Ledet neledet@lsu.edu /19/2024

Table of Contents

SECTIO	N 1: INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND	4
1.1	University Information	4
1.2	Purpose	4
1.3	Goals and Objectives	4
1.4	Key Challenges and Concerns	4
SECTIO	N 2: ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION	6
2.1	Definitions	6
2.2	Schedule of Events	8
2.3	Proposal Submittal	8
2.4	Proposal Response Format	10
2.4	4.1 Collateral Information	10
2.5	Confidential Information, Trade Secrets, and Proprietary Information	11
2.6	Proposal Clarifications Prior to Proposal Due Date	11
2.6	5.1 Inquiry Periods	11
2.6	5.2 Blackout Period	12
2.7	Errors and Omissions in Proposal	12
2.8	Changes or Addenda	
2.9	Withdrawal of Proposal	13
2.10	Waiver of Administrative Informalities	
2.11	Cost of Proposal Preparation	13
2.12	Ownership of Proposal	
2.13	Right to Reject	
2.14	Proposal Validity	13
2.15	Acknowledgement of Supplier Responsibility	
2.16	Written Clarification / Presentations	
2.1	16.1 Demonstration Guidelines	
2.17	Best and Final Offer (BAFO)	
2.18	Notice of Intent to Award	
2.19	Debriefings	
2.20	Right to Protest	
2.21	Protest Bond and Security	
2.22	Contract Negotiations	
2.23	Supplier Engagement	
2.24	Contract Award and Execution	

2.25	Commencement of Work	16
2.26	Non-Negotiable Contract Terms	16
SECTION	N 3: SCOPE OF WORK	17
3.1	Minimum Requirements and Qualifications	17
3.2	Proposed Goods/Services	17
3.3 D	eliverables	21
SECTION	N 4: EVALUATION	23
4.1	Evaluation and Selection	23
4.1	.1 Evaluation Team	23
4.1	2 Review and Evaluation (Points based on current RFP requirements)	23
SECTION	N 5: RESPONDENT QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE	24
5.1	Management Proposal	24
5.2	HUB Supplier Participation	24
5.3	Subcontractor Information	24
5.4	Respondent Qualifications	24
5.5	Respondent Experience	25
5.6	Personnel Qualifications	26
SECTION	N 6: TECHNICAL PROPOSAL	27
6.1	Overall Services and Proposed Project Work Plan	27
SECTION	N 7: FINANCIAL PROPOSAL	28
SECTION	N 8: VETERAN AND HUDSON INITIATIVE	29
SECTION	N 9: GENERAL INFORMATION	31
9.1	Data Security	31
9.2	Use of Subcontractors	31
9.3	Prohibition of Discriminatory Boycotts of Israel	31
9.4	Campus Participation	32
9.5	Insurance Requirements	32
9.6	Subcontractor Insurance	34
9.7	Indemnification and Limitation of Liability	34
9.8	Compliance with Applicable Law	34
9.9	Term	34
9.10	Payment	35
9.1	.0.1 Payment Terms	35
9.1	.0.2 Late Payments	35
9.11	Taxes	35

9.12	Ass	gnment	35
9.13	Auc	lit/Retention of Records	35
9.1	3.1	Audit of Persons Submitting Cost or Pricing Data	35
9.1	3.2	Contract Audit	35
9.14	Cor	tent of Contract/Order of Precedence	35
9.15	Cor	tract Changes	36
9.16	Gov	verning Law	36
9.17	Ter	mination	36
9.1	7.1	Termination of the Contract for Cause	36
9.1	7.2	Termination of the Contract for Convenience	36
9.1	7.3	Termination for Non-Appropriation of Funds	36
9.18	Ant	i-Kickback Clause	37
9.19	Sub	stitution of Personnel	37
9.20	Cle	an Air Act	37
9.21	Ene	rgy Policy and Conservation Act	37
9.22	Cle	an Water Act	37
9.23	Ant	i-Lobbying and Debarment Act	37
9.24	Fun	d Use	37
9.25	Wa	rranties	37
9.26	Acc	essibility	38
9.27	Lice	nses and Permits	38
9.28	Sev	erability	38
9.29	Coc	le of Ethics	39
9.30	Sec	urity	39
9.31	Per	sonnel and Background Checks	39
9.32	Par	king and Transportation	39
ATTACH	MEN	T A - CERTIFICATION STATEMENT	40
ATTACH	MEN	T B - HUB SUPPLIER PARTICIPATION RESPONSE FORM	41
ATTACH	MEN	T C - MINIMIM QUALIFICATIONS STATEMENT	42
ATTACH	MEN	T D - VETERAN/HUDSON INITIATIVE VERIFICATION	44
ATTACH	MEN	T E - SAMPLE CONTRACT	46
ATTACH	MEN	T F - FINANCIAL PROPOSAL	58
ΔΤΤΔCΗ	MEN	T.G OVERVIEW OF ISIL'S PROPERTY CASHALTY AND ANCHLARY RISK FINANCING PROGRAMS	50

SECTION 1: INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

1.1 University Information

Louisiana State University and Agricultural & Mechanical College (hereinafter referred to as the "University" or "LSU") is the state's comprehensive research University. The University is classified by the Carnegie Foundation as a Doctorate-granting University, with very high research activity - one of only 27 public and 23 private universities in the nation. The University's instructional programs include 194 undergraduate and graduate/professional degrees. The University is accredited by the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACSCOC) to award bachelors, masters, doctoral, and professional degrees.

As the premier University of the state, the mission of the University is the generation, preservation, dissemination, and application of knowledge and cultivation of the arts for the benefit of the people of the state, the nation, and the global community. The University offers challenging undergraduate, graduate, and professional education programs for outstanding students from Louisiana, the nation, and other countries. The University's libraries and museums preserve the rich cultural heritage of the state, and scholars and artists at the University contribute to the literature, history, science, technology, and arts of our culturally diverse community.

The student body consists of over 35,000 students from 50 states and more than 110 foreign countries. The University employs approximately 5,000 faculty and staff. LSU Alumni total more than 250,000. The University is located on more than 2,000 acres in the southern part of Baton Rouge, Louisiana. The campus is bordered on the west by the Mississippi River. The University's more than 250 principal buildings are grouped on a 650-acre plateau that constitutes the main part of the campus.

1.2 Purpose

The purpose of the Request for Proposal (RFP) is to obtain competitive Proposals as allowed by the Higher Education Procurement Code (LAC34.XIII.501.A.2) from bona fide, qualified Respondents who are interested in providing insurance broker and risk management consulting services for the University's property, casualty, and ancillary risk management programs, as outlined in Part 3 Scope of Work of this RFP.

1.3 Goals and Objectives

LSU seeks to retain the services of an insurance broker and risk management consulting services firm (henceforth "Supplier") to develop and implement the most effective and cost-efficient property, casualty, and ancillary risk financing programs, and to provide a range of consulting services associated with the programs, including loss control, claims assistance, risk management processes, and guidelines. The Supplier will assist LSU in fulfilling its critical role to ensure proper protection of LSU's assets and activities on behalf of LSU.

The Supplier will develop re-structuring program options, market the coverages with participation from LSU staff, present LSU with competitive quotes with recommendations, and place and service the coverage. The Supplier will also provide risk and consulting services to assist LSU in managing its risks.

1.4 Key Challenges and Concerns

LSU is a large and complex institution, situated in geographically challenging insurance market. The Supplier must have expertise to broker policies in the domestic and international insurance markets including experience working with Lloyds of London.

The Supplier must also have the aptitude and depth of experience, expertise, capabilities, staffing, and leadership to serve as a key partner and risk management consultant to Office of Risk Management that specializes in consultation in the areas of loss control, claims administration, risk financing, and risk management process and guidelines.

SECTION 2: ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION

2.1 Definitions

Agreement or Contract: The written Agreement, if any, executed by the authorized representatives of the University and the Supplier that formalizes the terms, provisions, covenants, and obligations, including but not limited to those contained in this RFP, of the respective parties to the arrangement for provision of services.

Aggrieved Party: A person who files a written protest in connection with the solicitation or award or the issuance of a written Notice of Intent to Award a contract under the Higher Education Procurement Code and has or may have a pecuniary or other property interest in the award of the contract.

Award: The acceptance of a bid or Proposal; the presentation of a purchase order or contract to a Supplier.

Best and Final Offer (BAFO): In a competitive negotiation, the final Proposal submitted by a respondent after negotiations have been completed and which contains the respondent's most favorable terms in response to the solicitation.

Campus: Louisiana State University and Agricultural & Mechanical College (LSU), a component of the Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University System under the management of the Louisiana State University and Agricultural & Mechanical College located in Baton Rouge.

Chief Procurement Officer (CPO): As used in this RFP is the Assistant Vice President for Procurement and Property Management for LSU.

Discussions: For the purposes of this RFP, a formal, structured means of conducting written or oral communications/presentations with responsible Respondents who submit Proposals in response to this RFP.

Entity: An association, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, or any other legal entity individual that has legal standing under State Law.

Fiscal Year: July 1 through June 30.

Higher Education Procurement Code: The rules adopted pursuant to the authority granted by R.S. 17:3139.5.5.c.i, for use by the initial qualifying institution and those institutions operating under the auspices of a shared services model managed by the qualifying institution, in lieu of state procurement statutes when the university procures goods or services or enters other contracts.

LaPAC: The Louisiana Procurement and Contract Network. The state's online electronic bid posting and notification system resident on State Purchasing's website [https://wwwcfprd.doa.louisiana.gov/osp/LaPAC/pubMain.cfm].

LSU Board of Supervisors: The Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College.

Mandatory Requirements: For purposes of this RFP, the terms "shall," "must," and "will" denotes mandatory requirements.

May: The term "may" denotes an advisory or permissible action.

Must: The term "must" denotes mandatory requirements.

Negotiation: Conferring, discussing, or bargaining to reach agreement in business transactions on a potential procurement.

Non-Responsive Proposal: A Proposal submitted without the necessary documentation and requirements as set forth in this RFP.

Procurement: The process by which the ownership or use of goods or services is acquired. Also includes all functions that pertain to the obtaining of goods and services, including but not limited to description of requirements, selection and solicitation of sources, preparation and award of contract, and all phases of contract administration.

Proposal: Document(s) submitted by the responsible Respondent pursuant to the Request for Proposals (RFP).

Protest: A written objection by a potential aggrieved party to a solicitation or award of contract, with the intention of receiving a remedial result. Protests must be filed in accordance with the Higher Education Procurement Code.

Respondent: An individual or entity that submits a response to a solicitation.

Responsible Respondent: A business entity or individual determined to be fully capable of meeting all requirements of the solicitation and subsequent contract and which has the personnel, financial and technical resources to perform as will be contractually required. A responsible respondent must be able to fully document in advance the ability to provide good faith performance.

Request for Proposal (RFP): Referred to as the "Solicitation" or the "RFP" in this document. A solicitation for Proposals to supply services or a combination of services and goods where weighted criteria are the basis for award.

Services: The furnishing of labor, time or effort by a supplier which may involve, to a lesser degree, the delivery or supply of a product, incidental to the required performance.

Shall: The term "shall" denotes mandatory requirements.

Should: The term "should" denotes a desirable action.

State: The State of Louisiana.

Subcontractors: Providers under contract to Supplier as approved by the University

Supplier: Any person having a contract with a governmental body.

University or LSU: Louisiana State University and Agricultural & Mechanical College (LSU), located at Baton Rouge and designated as the premier flagship University for the State, an institution of the Louisiana State University System and under the supervision and management of the Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College.

Will: The term "will" denotes mandatory requirements.

2.2 Schedule of Events

Event	Date	Time (CST)
RFP Posted to LaPAC	2/19/2024	
Deadline for Receiving Written Inquiries.	3/4/2024	2:00 PM
Issue Responses to Written Inquiries	3/11/2024	
PROPOSAL DUE DATE AND TIME.		
Proposals received late for whatever reason will not be considered.	3/26/2024	2:00 PM
Written Clarifications/Presentations		
Please note that designated Respondents may be required to make oral presentations relative to their respective Proposals prior to the final selection of the Supplier. Those Respondents selected to make such presentation will be notified.	TBD	
Best and Final Offer (BAFO)	TBD	
Notice of Intent to Award Issued	TBD	
Contract Start Date (Proposed)	TBD	

NOTE: The University reserves the right to revise this schedule.

2.3 Proposal Submittal

This RFP is available in electronic form at the Louisiana Procurement and Contract Network's (LaPAC) website https://www.cfprd.doa.louisiana.gov/osp/LaPAC/pubMain.cfm. It is available in PDF format or in printed form by submitting a written request to the RFP Coordinator with LSU Procurement Services.

Jené Ledet, RFP Coordinator Louisiana State University Procurement Services 213 Thomas Boyd Hall Baton Rouge, LA 70803 E-Mail: jeneledet@lsu.edu

Phone: 225-578-5510

It is the Respondent's responsibility to check the Office of State Purchasing LaPAC website frequently for any possible addenda that may be issued. LSU Procurement Services is not responsible for a Respondent's failure to download any addenda documents required to complete a Request for Proposal.

NOTE: To receive the email notification from LaPAC, suppliers must register in the LaGov portal and pay the supplier fee. Registration is intuitive at the following link:

https://lagoverpvendor.doa.louisiana.gov/irj/portal/anonymous?guest_user=self_reg and help scripts are available on OSP website under vendor center at http://www.doa.la.gov/pages/OSP/purchasing/vendorcenter.aspx

To submit a Proposal, LSU requests that eight (8) hard copies and two (2) electronic copies on separate flash drives in Word or "searchable" PDF format, of an original version of the Proposal be submitted to the RFP Coordinator at the address specified for the RFP Coordinator. At least one (1) copy of the Proposal must contain original signatures; that copy should be clearly marked as "ORIGINAL" or differentiated from the other copies of the Proposal. In addition, LSU requests that two (2) copies of a redacted version of the Proposal, including redacted versions of exhibits, attachments, and other components of the Proposal, be submitted, and be clearly marked as "REDACTED COPY". One (1) REDACTED copy should be a hard copy and one (1) copy should be electronic on a flash drive in Word or PDF format. The copy of the Proposal with original signatures and a redacted copy will be retained for incorporation in any Contract resulting from this RFP.

All Proposals MUST be received by LSU Procurement Services <u>no later than the date and time shown in the Schedule of Events.</u>

Important - - Clearly mark outside of envelope, box, or package with the following information and format:

RFQ# 0000002130

Opening Date: 03/26/2024
Opening Time: 2:00 PM CST

Respondents are hereby advised that the U.S. Postal Service does not make deliveries to our physical location. All mail is received at a central receiving location on Campus and then distributed appropriately.

Proposals may be delivered by hand or courier service or mailed through the U.S. Postal Services to our physical location at:

Louisiana State University Procurement Services 213 Thomas Boyd Hall Baton Rouge, LA 70803-3001

Attn: Jené Ledet

Respondent is responsible for ensuring that its courier service provider makes inside deliveries to our physical location. LSU Procurement Services is not responsible for any delays caused by the Respondent's chosen means of Proposal delivery. Failure to meet the Proposal opening date and time shall result in rejection of the Proposal. *Late Proposals cannot be accepted per LAC 34:XIII.515.B.* Rejected Proposals will not be opened.

Any Respondent who would like to view the opening of this solicitation can access the following link and can register in advance for this meeting at

https://lsu.zoom.us/meeting/register/tJModeisrz4jH9DkYdScivN726kOAyvO8VJy.

After registering, a confirmation email will be received containing information about joining the meeting.

PROPOSALS SHALL BE OPENED PUBLICLY DURING THE ELECTRONIC BID OPENING AND ONLY RESPONDENTS SUBMITTING PROPOSALS SHALL BE IDENTIFIED. PRICES SHALL NOT BE READ.

2.4 Proposal Response Format

Proposals submitted for consideration should follow the format and order of presentation described below:

- A. Provide an executive summary of your Proposal. The executive summary should touch on all components of your Proposal and highlight those features that you believe best demonstrate the advantages of selecting your firm for this Contract. The executive summary should include:
 - A summary of your firm's key features that you believe best demonstrate the advantages to the University with selecting your firm for this Contract.
 - A statement that you have the ability and commitment to perform all the services described in Section 3: Scope of Work or described elsewhere in this RFP (except if noted as described below).
 - A statement indicating if there are any required services listed in the RFP that you are unable to perform, in whole or in part. Include reference to an appendix where these exceptions should be clearly identified and explained. Only those exceptions identified in this single appendix will be considered; any others "distributed" across the proposal will be superseded by the provisions of this RFP and will not be considered or honored by LSU. For each exception listed, the Respondent should provide at least one alternative that the Respondent reasonably believes will be acceptable to LSU.
 - A statement indicating if there are any contract terms that the Respondent wishes to negotiate. Include reference to an appendix where the items to be negotiated should be identified and explained. The selected Respondent will be required to enter into a contract that is substantially the same as the Sample Contract (Attachment E). However, the terms may be negotiated as part of the Negotiation process with the exception of provisions that are non-negotiable (see sections 2.24 and 2.26). In the above referenced appendix, the Respondent should address the specific language in the sample contract and note any exceptions or exact agreement deviations that their firm wishes to negotiate.
- B. The attached Certification Statement (Attachment A) must be signed, dated, and submitted with the Proposal by a person authorized to legally bind the Respondent to a contractual relationship, e.g., the President or Executive Director if a corporation, the managing partner if a partnership, or the proprietor if a sole proprietorship.
- C. The attached Minimum Qualifications Statement Form (Attachment C) must be completed and submitted with the Proposal. This Attachment lists the minimum qualifications required of the Respondent. See section 3.1.
- D. Respondents should number their responses to the sections using the same numbering convention as presented in the RFP document as applicable. Each numbered section of the response should use the same section titles as identified in the RFP document. All required documents and information shall be provided for each section. Proposals that do not meet all requirements may be deemed as unresponsive and removed from consideration.

2.4.1 Collateral Information

Please provide any collateral information as appendices. All appendices should be catalogued within the Proposal document at the end.

Collateral Information includes, but is not limited to, policies, handbooks, manuals, photos, or other documentation that will assist the committee in assuring compliance with Mandatory Requirements.

2.5 Confidential Information, Trade Secrets, and Proprietary Information

The designation of certain information as trade secrets and/or privileged or confidential proprietary information shall only apply to the technical portion of the Proposal. The Financial Proposal will not be considered confidential under any circumstance. Any Proposal copyrighted or marked as confidential or proprietary in its entirety may be rejected without further consideration or recourse.

For the purposes of this Procurement, the provisions of the Louisiana Public Records Act (La. R.S. 44.1-44) will be in effect. Pursuant to this Act, all proceedings, records, contracts, and other public documents relating to this Procurement shall be open to public inspection. Respondents are reminded that while trade secrets and other proprietary information they submit in conjunction with this Procurement may not be subject to public disclosure, protections must be claimed by the Respondent at the time of submission of its Technical Proposal. Respondents should refer to the Louisiana Public Records Act for further clarification.

The Respondent must clearly designate the part of the Proposal that contains a trade secret and/or privileged or confidential proprietary information as "confidential" in order to claim protection, if any, from disclosure. The Respondent shall mark the cover of the Proposal, specifying the specific section(s) of the Proposal sought to be restricted, with the following:

"The data contained in pages _____ of the Proposal have been submitted in confidence and contain trade secrets and/or privileged or confidential information and such data shall only be disclosed for evaluation purposes, provided that if a contract is awarded to this Respondent as a result of or in connection with the submission of this Proposal, the State of Louisiana shall have the right to use or disclose the data therein to the extent provided in the contract. This restriction does not limit the State of Louisiana's right to use or disclose data obtained from any source, including the Respondent, without restrictions."

Further, to protect such data, each page containing such data shall be specifically identified and marked "CONFIDENTIAL".

If the Respondent does not submit the redacted copy, it will be assumed that any claim to keep information confidential is waived.

Respondents must be prepared to defend the reasons why the material should be held confidential. If a competing Respondent or other person seeks review or copies of another Respondent's confidential data, the University will notify the owner of the asserted data of the request. If the owner of the asserted data does not want the information disclosed, it must agree to indemnify the University and hold the University harmless against all actions or court proceedings that may ensue (including attorney's fees), which seek to order the University to disclose the information. If the owner of the asserted data refuses to indemnify and hold the University harmless, the University may disclose the information.

Additionally, any Proposal that fails to follow this section and/or La. R.S. 44:3.2. (D)(1) Shall have failed to properly assert the designation of trade secrets and/or privileged or confidential proprietary information and the information may be considered public records.

2.6 Proposal Clarifications Prior to Proposal Due Date

2.6.1 Inquiry Periods

The University shall not and cannot permit an open-ended inquiry period, as this creates an unwarranted delay in the Procurement cycle and operations of the University. The University reasonably expects and requires responsible and interested Respondents to conduct their in-depth Proposal review and submit inquiries in a timely manner.

An inquiry period is hereby firmly set for all interested Respondents to perform a detailed review of the Proposal documents and to submit any written inquiries relative thereto. Without exception, all inquiries MUST be submitted in writing by an authorized representative of the Respondent, clearly cross-referenced to the relevant RFP section (even if an answer has already been given to an oral question during the Pre-Proposal conference) to the RFP Coordinator. All inquiries must be received by the time specified on the Inquiry Deadline date set forth in the Schedule of Events of this RFP. Only those inquiries received by the established deadline shall be considered by the University. Inquiries received after the established deadline shall not be entertained.

An addendum will be issued and posted at the Office of State Purchasing's LaPAC website, to address all inquiries within the specified timeframe and any other changes or clarifications to the solicitation. Thereafter, all RFP documents, including but not limited to the specifications, terms, conditions, plans, etc., will stand as written and/or amended by any addendum.

2.6.2 Blackout Period

The Blackout Period is a specified period of time during a competitive sealed Procurement process in which any Respondent is prohibited from communicating with any University employee or Supplier of the University involved in any step in the Procurement process; including, but not limited to, project management, design, development, implementation, Procurement management, development of specifications, and evaluation of Proposals for a particular Procurement. All solicitations for competitive sealed Procurements identify a designated RFP Coordinator. All communications to and from potential Respondents during the Blackout Period must be in accordance with this solicitation's defined method of communication with the designated contact person. The Blackout Period will begin upon posting of the solicitation. The Blackout Period will end when the Contract is awarded. In those instances in which a prospective Respondent is also an incumbent Supplier, the University and the incumbent Supplier may contact each other with respect to the existing Contract only. Under no circumstances may the University and the incumbent Supplier and/or its representative(s) discuss the Procurement during the Blackout Period. Any Respondent who violates the Blackout Period may be liable to the University in damages and/or subject to any other remedy allowed by law. Further, failure to comply with these requirements may result in the Proposal's disqualification. Any costs associated with cancellation or termination will be the responsibility of the Respondent.

2.7 Errors and Omissions in Proposal

The University will not be liable for any error in the Proposal. Respondent will not be allowed to alter Proposal documents after the deadline for Proposal submission, except under the following condition: The University reserves the right to make corrections or clarifications due to patent errors identified in Proposals by the University or the Respondent. The University, at its option, has the right to request clarification or additional information from the Respondent.

2.8 Changes or Addenda

The University reserves the right to change the Schedule of Events or issue addenda to the RFP at any time. The University also reserves the right to cancel and/or reissue the RFP.

If the Respondent needs to submit changes or addenda, such shall be submitted prior to the Proposal Due Date and Time. Changes or addenda shall be signed by an authorized representative of the Respondent, cross-referenced clearly to the relevant Proposal section. Such shall meet all requirements of the RFP.

2.9 Withdrawal of Proposal

A Proposal which contains a patently obvious, unintentional, and substantial mechanical, clerical or mathematical error, or unintentionally omits a substantial quantity of goods or services called for in the solicitation may be withdrawn by the Respondent if clear and convincing sworn, written evidence of such error or omission is furnished to the University prior to Award.

2.10 Waiver of Administrative Informalities

The University reserves the right to reject any or all Proposals and waive any minor administrative informalities.

2.11 Cost of Proposal Preparation

All Proposals submitted in response to this RFP and any expenses incurred in fulfilling the requirements of this RFP are the sole responsibility of the Respondent. The University shall not be liable for any costs incurred by prospective Respondents or Suppliers prior to issuance of or entering into an Agreement. Costs associated with developing the Proposal, preparing for oral presentations, and any other expenses incurred by the Respondent in responding to this RFP are entirely the responsibility of the Respondent and shall not be reimbursed in any manner by the University.

2.12 Ownership of Proposal

All Respondents are hereby warned that any part of their Proposals sent to LSU Procurement Services will become property of the University upon receipt and are subject to the Louisiana Public Records Law. A copy of the Proposal will be retained for incorporation by reference in any Agreement resulting from this RFP. Proposals marked, in its entirety, confidential or proprietary may be rejected and not considered. A request for cancelled solicitations and rejected proposals can be made in writing to Procurement Services at the Respondents expense.

2.13 Right to Reject

Rejection. The university reserves the right to reject any or all responses to a solicitation in whole or in part and to award by items, parts of items or by any group of items specified. Also, the right is reserved to waive any technical defects when the best interest of the university will be served.

In accordance with the provisions of Higher Education Procurement Code (LAC34:XIII.1305), the University reserves the right to reject any or all responses to a solicitation from respondents that are an entity, or are principal individuals within an entity, which has been convicted of a felony or any misdemeanor involving moral turpitude.

2.14 Proposal Validity

All Proposals shall be considered valid for acceptance until such time an award is made, unless the Respondent provides for a different time period within its Proposal response. However, the University reserves the right to reject a Proposal if the Respondent's acceptance period is unacceptable and the Respondent is unwilling to extend the validity of its Proposal.

2.15 Acknowledgement of Supplier Responsibility

The Supplier shall be required to assume responsibility for all items and services offered in the Proposal whether or not the Supplier produces or provides them. The University shall consider the Supplier to be the sole point of contact with regard to contractual matters, including payment of any and all charges resulting from the contract.

2.16 Written Clarification / Presentations

After the opening of all Proposals received by the closing time and date for accepting Proposals, Respondents may be required, at the request of the University, to make a public oral presentation or provide written clarifications to their Proposals. Respondent will not be allowed to change Proposal or make any Proposal modifications. Oral

presentations may be recorded. Any oral presentation or written clarification given by Respondent will be considered part of the Response. The RFP Coordinator will schedule any such presentations or address any needed written clarifications.

2.16.1 Demonstration Guidelines

Respondents may be provided with scripted scenarios on which to base their presentations in order to assure an objective comparison among Respondents' Proposed Services. LSU reserves the right, at its own cost, to record (audio and/or video) all presentations. LSU states a strong preference to see the proposed Project Manager and Team Lead(s) conduct the presentations. LSU's objective is to discern the Respondent's proposed Project staffs' familiarity with the Solution to be implemented and their ability to explain, communicate, converse, and interact with LSU staff.

2.17 Best and Final Offer (BAFO)

LSU reserves the right to conduct a BAFO with one or more Respondents determined by the committee to be reasonably susceptible of being selected for Award. If conducted, the Respondents selected will receive written notification of their selection, with a list of specific items to be addressed in the BAFO along with instructions for submittal. The BAFO Negotiation may be used to assist the University in clarifying the scope of work or to obtain the most cost-effective pricing available from the Respondents.

THE BAFO WILL NOT OBLIGATE THE UNIVERSITY TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT.

2.18 Notice of Intent to Award

Upon review and approval of the evaluation committee's recommendation for Award, LSU Procurement Services will issue a "Notice of Intent to Award" letter to the apparent successful Respondent. This Notice of Intent to Award will start the Protest period for any Aggrieved Parties.

LSU Procurement Services will also notify all unsuccessful Respondents when the Notice of Intent to Award is issued.

Any Aggrieved Party by the Notice of Intent to Award has the right to submit a Protest in writing, in accordance with the Higher Education Procurement Code (LAC 34: XIII. §1503), to the Chief Procurement Officer, no later than seven (7) days after the issuance of the Notice of Intent to Award.

2.19 Debriefings

Debriefings may be scheduled by the RFP Coordinator with Respondents after the "Notice of Intent to Award" has been issued.

2.20 Right to Protest

All protests to a solicitation shall be filed in writing with the CPO no later than three (3) days prior to the response submission deadline, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and postal holidays. All protests to the award of a contract shall be filed with the CPO no later than seven (7) days after the issuance of the notification of intent to award.

The CPO shall render a written decision regarding a protest within fourteen (14) days, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and postal holidays after receipt of the Protest and any subsequently submitted information. A written decision shall be furnished to the aggrieved party and other interested parties.

2.21 Protest Bond and Security

Bonds may be required when the CPO determines that the harm from delay of implementation of a Contract could adversely affect the operations of the university. The protest bond shall be in the amount equal to potential

damages as assessed by the University and shall be in the form of a certified check or a cashier's check drawn on a bank insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.

2.22 Contract Negotiations

The University may enter into negotiations with one (1) or more Respondents in an effort to arrive at an awarded contract. The resulting contract shall be based on the Request for Proposals and all required Respondent submissions. Should negotiations stall between the University and the first Respondent, the University reserves the right to break-off negotiations with the first Respondent and begin negotiations with the second highest scored Respondent. The University reserves the right to continue such negotiations with the third and then subsequent highest scored Respondent if negotiations stall with the previously Supplier. If no Proposal is deemed acceptable by the University in its sole determination, the University reserves the right to reject all Proposals and cancel the solicitation.

The determination of when negotiations between the University and a Supplier have stalled and negotiations are to be discontinued with such Respondent and begun with another Respondent, are at the sole discretion of the University.

The Supplier will be expected to enter into a Contract which is substantially the same as the Sample Contract attached.

2.23 Supplier Engagement

LSU is committed to fostering innovation, entrepreneurship and growing the Louisiana economy through the use of Historically Underutilized Businesses (HUBs) for University contracting and Procurement opportunities. The University encourages HUB participation in all Contracts for Goods and Services. Participation may be direct (Tier 1) or indirect (Tier 2). HUBs must be certified by a qualified third-party certifying agency.

The Supplier shall provide a detailed summary of its plan to engage HUBs through the delivery and implementation of Services, including a firm commitment to utilization of HUBs for incorporation into any agreement with the University.

To the extent that any federal or State law, rule, or regulation would require that this section be modified or voided, the parties agree that such provision may be amended or severed from the Agreement without affecting any of the other terms of the Agreement.

2.24 Contract Award and Execution

Award shall be made to the Respondent with the highest points, whose Proposal, conforming to the RFP, will be the most advantageous to the University, price and other factors considered.

The RFP, any addenda, and required submissions of the Supplier will become part of any contract initiated by the University.

In no event is a Respondent to submit its own standard contract terms and conditions as a response to this RFP. Refer to Non-Negotiable Contract Terms.

If any provisions of the contract resulting from this RFP are contrary to, prohibited by, or deemed invalid by applicable laws or regulations of any jurisdiction in which it is sought to be enforced, then said provisions shall be deemed inapplicable and omitted and shall not invalidate the remaining provisions of the Agreement.

2.25 Commencement of Work

No work shall be performed by Supplier and LSU shall not be bound until such time as a Contract is fully executed between LSU and the Supplier and all required approvals are obtained.

2.26 Non-Negotiable Contract Terms

In no event is a Respondent to submit its own standard Contract terms and conditions as a response to this RFP. Non-Negotiable Contract terms include but are not limited to taxes, assignment of Contract, right to audit, EEOC and ADA compliance, order of precedence, Contract changes, governing law, Contract controversies, and termination for non-appropriation of funds. The Respondent needs to address the specific language in the sample contract and submit their Proposal with any exceptions or exact Agreement deviations that their firm wishes to negotiate. The terms for both of these documents may be negotiated as part of the Negotiation process with the exception of Agreement provisions that are non-negotiable.

SECTION 3: SCOPE OF WORK

3.1 Minimum Requirements and Qualifications

The Supplier must have the aptitude and depth of experience, expertise, capabilities, staffing, and leadership to serve as the single broker of record for the institution for insurance and risk management consultation services. The minimum requirements and qualifications in relation to this RFP are listed below. The Respondent must complete and submit with the proposal Attachment C- Minimum Qualifications Statement to verify Respondent's ability to meet these minimum requirements and qualifications.

- 3.1.1 <u>Licensure:</u> Respondent must have a surplus lines broker's license. Proof of such license is required and should be submitted with the proposal.
- 3.1.2 <u>Certification Statement</u>: Respondent must acknowledge that they have read and understand all requirements and specifications of the Request for Proposal (RFP), including attachments and exhibits, by completing and signing Attachment A Certification Statement.
- 3.1.3 <u>Contract for Services</u>: The Respondent must agree to enter into a contract that is substantially the same as the Sample Contract (Attachment E), but Respondent may identify any exceptions or deviations from the contract that the Respondent wishes to negotiate (excluding non-negotiable terms). See sections 2.22, 2.24 and 2.26.
- 3.1.4 Experience: The Respondent should have the depth of experience to develop and place the most effective and cost-efficient property, casualty, and ancillary risk financing programs, and to provide a range of consulting services associated with the programs. To demonstrate this experience the respondent must have a minimum of three (3) years' pertinent experience structuring, placing, binding, and servicing complex commercial property and casualty insurance programs and currently have three (3) or more clients of similar size and scope to LSU for whom the respondent serves as broker of record and provides a full range of risk management services including but not limited to claims, loss control, and risk financing.
- 3.1.5 Financial Proposal: The Respondent must complete Attachment F.
- 3.1.6 <u>Restrictions:</u> Respondents are not allowed to earn a commission on any services offered in connection to this RFP and subsequent contractual agreement.

3.2 Proposed Goods/Services

Supplier shall perform at minimum the below services, which should not be considered an all-inclusive list of services to be provided. Additional services may be added on an as needed basis, and at a mutually agreed upon price.

3.2.1 Program Assessment and Risk Financing/Insurance

A. Act as single broker-of-record for renewal or new coverages as outlined in Attachment G placed during the contract term. Coverages may be added, or the scope of insurance coverage may be changed at any time during the contract term. The Supplier must handle all additions and changes. LSU reserves the right to reduce the list of services, with no penalty for lost commissions to the Supplier.

- B. Conduct a comprehensive assessment of LSU's risk and exposure profile and recommend a program design for the most effective risk financing arrangement considering cost and protection.
- C. Analyze LSU's exposure, claims, coverage forms, and current program data and processes to determine various options in program structures and provide recommendations to make the program(s) more efficient and effective.
- D. Identify programs, products, and markets capable of meeting the LSU's coverage needs; and make recommendations regarding quality of markets, limits, and differences in various markets' terms and conditions.
- E. Offer creative solutions and innovative suggestions for LSU to consider.
- F. Assist LSU in identifying and organizing pertinent information to market the coverage programs more effectively. Coordinate the collection of data to include in any market solicitations.
- G. Supply a draft of the submission to the University for review and approval, prior to sending the marketing submission to carriers.
- H. With authorization, solicit quotes for the University and serve as an advocate for LSU in communications with the markets and intermediaries, including negotiations of possible fees and/or deductible options. LSU anticipates participation in the broker meetings with market representatives to assist in the solicitation of the program.
- I. Obtain LSU's authorization for the use of a wholesale/intermediary broker. Respondent must fully disclose and obtain LSU concurrence on all wholesale/intermediary compensation.
- J. Where there are an adequate number of markets to do so, provide multiple quotes for competitive purposes. If this requirement is not possible or recommended, the Supplier must submit an explanation/recommendation to LSU for approval. If carriers decline to quote policies, provide a summary of all responses and explanations of any actions taken by Supplier to reverse the declination decision.
- K. Create coverage comparisons requested to facilitate University review of current and proposed coverage options and include evaluation of any proposed endorsements. Compile quotations for the program in an Excel spreadsheet. Formally present program options to university personnel as needed. Consider quotes from all qualified markets. Provide a detailed description of responses received from markets. All contacts from qualified and non-qualified markets must be documented and the Supplier must provide all results to LSU.
- L. Notify University of adequate A.M. Best Rating Company financial strength and size levels to require of outside contracting parties to determine their insurance company's claims paying ability, suitability, service record, and financial stability. Notify University when a rating change occurs with a carrier providing coverage to the University.
- M. Upon authorization, bind the program as directed by LSU. Binders and/or confirmation of coverage shall be required upon placement.
- N. Review and verify coverage documents received from all bound markets. Determine the coverage placed is correct and verify accuracy of price, rating classification and exposure. When requested by the University, forward copy of completed Policy Review Checklist used to review a policy.
- O. Verify that rates and premiums are properly calculated and charged and confirm to University in writing that invoiced premiums are correct. If policies are placed on a fee basis, obtain documentation from insurers that premiums are net of commissions.
- P. Deliver electronic searchable copies of all coverage documents in addition to the original copies. All documents shall be submitted electronically (as requested) within 90 calendar days of their effective date. All coverage placed with multiple layers must include an Excel graphic display of the placement showing markets, policy numbers, limits, premiums, taxes, fees, and commissions, if applicable, per layer.
- Q. Supplier is prohibited from accepting any contingent income, profit sharing, enhanced commission, or other forms of hidden income associated with this contract. Confirm that compensation, including direct and contingent, on all market proposals has not been assessed or has been credited to the premium billed. Disclose any additional compensation, beyond that set forth in contract with LSU,

received by the Supplier, any of its affiliates, or any other intermediary during the term of this agreement, including, but not limited to, commissions, fees, contingent commissions, enhanced or supplemental commissions, excess and surplus lines and reinsurance commissions, profit sharing, volume over-rides, work transfer payments, service income, fiduciary funds income, sales incentives, and gifts. Unless otherwise agreed to by LSU, such additional compensation will be treated as belonging to the University and will be treated as an offset against the fees payable by the University.

- R. Ensure the timely billing of all documents and endorsements to LSU and assist with premium allocations or breakdowns by department for internal billing purposes. In the event a Notice of Cancellation has been issued due to nonpayment of premium, work with LSU to resolve the situation and, to the extent possible, make payment on behalf of LSU until LSU funding becomes available.
- S. Prepare certificates of insurance and endorsements, as requested, within 48 hours on a normal schedule and within 12 hours on a rush schedule.
- T. Ensure proper service from markets on coverages and endorsements.
- U. Notify LSU of new insurance products or services which address University exposures.
- V. Assist LSU when other related coverage needs to be added during the term of the contract, at no additional broker or service cost.
- W. Develop a strategy for any upcoming renewal during the contract period to be presented in writing to LSU a minimum of 120 calendar days before expiration. Develop a comprehensive action plan for data collection, marketing, and placement of new or renewal business, including a timeline identifying major milestones and necessary data needed to obtain quote(s) and produce complete proposal packages. Include and identify any intended intermediaries used in the solicitation process.
- X. Disclose coverage additions and coverage restrictions on all renewal quotes in a chart format as compared to the expiring coverage.
- Y. Re-market the program periodically as needed or requested by LSU.
- Z. Schedule meetings between university and selected insurance carriers and, or wholesalers, Managing General Agents, Surplus Lines Brokers, or alternative risk financing markets, when necessary or requested by LSU.
- AA. Provide University with estimated premiums annually for budget projections as requested.
- BB. Maintain spreadsheet to track bound projects, invoices, pending projects, premiums, and coverage expirations.
- CC. Notify University of any proposed changes to key personnel of insurance companies, key vendors or Supplier personnel who will be providing services under the Agreement with University. Supplier shall submit Supplier's staffing plan and resumes for prospective replacement personnel to university for review and approval.
- DD. Advise LSU on a semiannual basis, or as requested, about current developments in the marketplace as to coverages, forms, availability, pricing, or other significant developments that would impact LSU or vendors/contractors dealing with LSU.
- EE. Provide consultation on LSU's current Premium Allocation Models (PAMs).
- FF. Administer and manage the Owner Controlled Insurance Program (OCIP) which would include liability and worker's compensation on behalf of the University including contractor enrollment and safety services. This service should **not** be included in the flat fee and will be reimbursed based on a percentage of total OCIP premium.

3.2.2 Claims

- A. Assist LSU with the reporting of claims. Be an advocate for LSU on any disputed, problem, or complex claim with the insurance carrier or applicable federal and state agencies. LSU or its third-party administrator shall report the claims to the Supplier and the Supplier will be responsible for the reporting of all claims to the markets unless an alternative notification method is agreed to by LSU.
- B. Monitor claims submitted to carriers to ensure they are properly handled and responded to in a timely manner. Provide confirmation to LSU with the carriers on all claims, including claim number and

representative contact information. In the event of an incident of high severity, act as an intermediary and advocate for LSU with the carriers to facilitate communication, data exchange, and prompt resolution of claims.

- C. Obtain clarification regarding coverage or claims questions when requested by LSU.
- D. Provide or obtain from carrier periodic loss runs, including electronic data feeds, as requested by university.
- E. Provide annual loss runs for each policy a minimum of 60 calendar days before expiration, including any prior year with open losses. These reports shall reflect claims opened and closed and claims reserved and paid by policy year (including all allocated loss adjustment expenses) until all claims are closed. These reports shall be cumulative for the coverage year and not just activity for the year.
- F. Provide claims reports when requested. Reports shall include but not be limited to the following: date of Loss; status of claim (open, closed, reopened); brief description of loss; name of Department; amount of claim as indicated below (by coverage code if coverage code is applicable) including total incurred, amount paid, amount reserved, amount recovered, amount of loss adjustment expenses, and net Incurred.
- G. Assist in the development of a manual that outlines the administrative and claim reporting processes. Claims reporting process documentation shall include phone numbers for after-hours and emergency claim reporting.
- H. Evaluate loss information to identify trends and make recommendations.
- I. Assist LSU with claims, including working with LSU's claims adjusters and attorney which includes participation in monthly claims review meetings when requested.
- J. Complete periodic file reviews, claim audits, and claim surveys and provide findings to LSU and, if appropriate, to the carrier.
- K. Coordinate claims meetings with insurance carriers, contractors, and University as necessary and upon university request.

3.2.3 Risk Management Consulting and Related Services

- A. Provide risk management and professional services, as requested by LSU, including, but not limited to identifying and minimizing loss potential, reviewing exposures, researching alternative risk transfer techniques, attending meetings with LSU departments, markets, or other consultants.
- B. Assist LSU with program related presentations and trainings as needed on topics that are determined by LSU or recommended by the Supplier.
- C. Support and assist with identifying, designing, and coordinating professional development and continuing education opportunities to advance the practice of risk management at university.
- D. Meet with LSU regularly and as needed during the contract period, including in-person meetings on campus as requested (minimum of 10 per year).
- E. Assist LSU with the analysis and reporting required or requested by State agencies.
- F. Submit a semi-annual stewardship report outlining intended activities on behalf of LSU for the upcoming six months, including the status of all items in the prior six months' reports. Reports shall be provided two weeks after the end of each six-month calendar period.
- G. Provide annual benchmarking reports compared to the University's peers on major coverage lines.
- H. Review and provide analysis and recommendations for contract documents, such as indemnification language and insurance requirements.
- Work proactively to identify emerging trends, and to provide relevant information to the University.
 Notify University of any new or pending legislation or regulations that could impact the University's
 risk management programs. Assist University with analysis and implementation of legislative and
 regulatory requirements.
- J. Assist the University in identifying potential risk exposures and develop strategies to address risk.

- K. Conduct or assist with inspections, tests and other safety and loss prevention services when requested by the University.
- L. Perform other risk management consulting services, such as market analyses, business continuity planning, crisis management, catastrophe modeling, risk management reviews and risk assessments.
- M. Establish goals for site visits and identify areas of concern to address during the visit.
- N. Work with LSU departments on identifying building specific business income.
- O. Respondent will assist LSU in the selection and acquisition of risk management related services, supplies, vendors, such as adjusters, engineers, third part administrators, software, etc.
- P. Support and assist Risk Management with the administration of the LSU Risk and Information Shared Knowledge Committee made up of all LSU campuses. This will include supporting Risk Management in the administration of the other campuses' high-deductible worker's compensation insurance pool under the State Office of Risk Management. Services to be provided include but are not limited to: participating in quarterly meetings; claim reviews for claims in excess of \$25,000 (approx. 10-15 annually); review campus policy and procedures to provide loss control recommendations; and provide topic specific training quarterly in person at one location arranged by Risk Management.
- Q. Coordinate and work with other Suppliers that provide services to Risk Management, including but not limited to the claims administrator for workers' compensation (currently CorVel Inc.), claims administrator for liability (currently CCMSI Inc.), claims administrator for property claims (currently Sedgewick) property adjuster (currently Vericlaim), actuary (currently CACI Inc.), and property appraiser (currently Dulf Phelps) and Success Labs.

3.3 Deliverables

- 3.3.1 Supplier shall bind coverage as agreed upon by LSU within five (5) calendar days of LSU's approval.
- 3.3.2 Supplier shall ensure all coverage documents are received within 90 calendar days of their effective date.
- 3.3.3 Supplier shall provide all certificates of insurance and endorsement within 24 hours on a normal schedule and within 12 hours on a rush schedule.
- 3.3.4 Supplier will report all claims within 12 hours to applicable carriers when notified by LSU or LSU's TPA.
- 3.3.5 Supplier must submit claims and loss runs annually, a minimum of 60 calendar days before expiration, and at any time upon request by LSU.
- 3.3.6 Supplier must report premium and commission rates per market layer on the bound insurance program prior to binding the coverage or within thirty-days of binding. The preferred method of reporting is an Excel spreadsheet.
- 3.3.7 Supplier shall submit an annual statement identifying all income earned by each party participating in the placement of each casualty coverage programs and verify that no direct or indirect compensation has been retained. All cost associated with contract is subject to Audit.
- 3.3.8 Supplier will deliver semi-annual stewardship report two weeks after the end of each six-month calendar year period. Supplier will provide a presentation of the stewardship reports, if requested by LSU.
- 3.3.9 In association with these services, Supplier must prepare notification, certification or any other documents that are required by applicable laws and shall also distribute and retain copies of all such documents as required by applicable laws.

3.3.10 Supplier shall submit all request reports, analyses, and recommendations in timely manner as determined by LSU and communicated to Supplier.		
(The rest of the page intentionally blank)		

SECTION 4: EVALUATION

The evaluation committee shall assign points to its evaluation of each Proposal as follows:

Evaluation Criteria	Possible Points
RESPONDENT QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE (Section 5)	35
TECHNICAL PROPOSAL (Section 6)	28
FINANCIAL PROPOSAL (Section 7)	25
VETERAN AND HUDSON INITIATIVE (Section 8)	12
Total Possible Points	100

The Proposal will be evaluated in light of the material and the substantiating evidence presented to the University, not on the basis of what may be inferred.

Respondent must receive a minimum score of 31.5 points (50%) of the total available points in the categories of Respondent Qualifications and Experience and Technical Proposal to be considered responsive to the RFP. **Proposals not meeting the minimum score shall be rejected and not proceed to further Financial or Veteran and Hudson Initiative evaluation.**

If the University chooses to conduct oral presentations, BAFO, and any other required submissions may be considered as a factor of Award.

The scores for the Respondent Qualifications and Experience, Technical Proposal, Financial Proposal, and Veteran and Hudson Initiative will be combined to determine the overall score. The Respondent with the highest overall score will be recommended for Award.

4.1 Evaluation and Selection

4.1.1 Evaluation Team

The evaluation of Proposals will be reviewed by a team, to be designated by the University, which will determine the Proposal most advantageous to the University, taking into consideration the evaluation factors set forth in the RFP. The team may consult Subject Matter Expert(s) (SMEs) to serve in an advisory capacity regarding any Respondent or Proposal. Such input may include, but not limited to, analysis of Respondent's financial statements, review of technical requirements, or preparation of cost score data.

4.1.2 Review and Evaluation (Points based on current RFP requirements)

The University reserves the right to accept or reject any Proposals and waive any informality in any Proposal submitted. All Proposals will be reviewed based on the criteria set forth in this document.

(The rest of the page intentionally blank)

SECTION 5: RESPONDENT QUALIFICATIONS AND EXPERIENCE

5.1 Management Proposal

In this section, the Respondent will provide general information about the company's background and experience. This narrative should include the Respondent's legal structure (i.e., an LLC, a corporation), Federal tax identification number, principal place of business, where incorporated or otherwise legally established, and location of US headquarters, if different.

We also seek information on the names, titles, and tenure of the top five (5) officers of the company (or its subsidiary responsible for this project), the company's organizational structure (i.e., org chart), number of years in business, any change in ownership within the past ten (10) years (or any forthcoming changes) and the average number of employees for each of the past three years by category.

Finally, a brief history of the company, products and services should be included; along with sales growth in the postsecondary education market and other pertinent information to demonstrate financial strength, integrity, experience, and industry focus.

5.2 HUB Supplier Participation

Respondents who are certified Historically Underutilized Businesses (HUBs) or who demonstrate their intent to use one or more certified HUBs as subcontractors shall be favorably considered in evaluation and Award of this RFP. For consideration Non-HUB Respondents shall provide documentation and information supporting a subcontracting plan with the Proposal.

Subcontracting plan shall include the following information:

- A. The HUB Supplier Participation Response Form (Attachment B) (must be included with Respondent's Proposal).
- B. Details on the scope(s) of work to be performed by HUBs.
- C. The percentage total contract award your company will subcontract with HUBs over the term of the Contract.
- D. Copies of actual or proposed Contracts between Respondent and certified HUB subcontractor(s) to be utilized in the execution of this Contract.
- E. Describe efforts your company has made to increase business with HUBs (i.e. does your company have a policy statement, participate in outreach activities, promote HUB firm subcontracting, publicize or solicit HUBs for contract opportunities, provide certification assistance, etc.?) Please provide examples.

5.3 Subcontractor Information

The Respondent should provide the below information to clarify the role and extent of involvement that subcontractors or other third parties will have in Respondent's fulfillment of the requirements of this RFP:

- A. Any subcontractor name(s) that will be utilized to provide services for any Contract resulting from this RFP.
- B. A description of work to be subcontracted to and/or products to be provided by third parties.

5.4 Respondent Qualifications

5.4.1 Provide a summary of the key qualifications that best illustrate the Respondent's aptitude and depth of experience, expertise, capabilities, staffing and leadership to provide insurance broker and risk management consultation services to the University.

5.4.2 Briefly describe 1-3 features or qualifications that distinguish Respondent's company from its main competitors who provide insurance broker and risk management services and provide summarized examples of any projects or work performed which support the differentiating features or attributes of your company.

5.5 Respondent Experience

- 5.5.1 Provide a brief description of your company including the following: a brief history, corporate structure and organization, number of years in business, size, scope, capability, and areas of specialization. The respondent should identify the parent corporation or other entities with significant financial interest in the respondent.
- 5.5.2 Provide the number of years of experience the Respondent has been serving as insurance broker and providing risk management services for complex casualty, property programs to entities like those required by LSU. Respondent must have at a minimum three (3) years' pertinent experience.
- 5.5.3 For references, provide a list of 3-5 higher education, public, or private entities of similar size and scope to LSU for whom you currently provide insurance broker and risk management consultation services. For each entity, provide a description of the projects handled for the organization, plus the name, title, address, and telephone number of a contact person.
- 5.5.4 Provide a description of Respondent's experience and capabilities to provide broker and risk management services like those required by and similarly situated as LSU. The respondent should include a brief description of any relevant projects. Also, the respondent should include detailed information regarding relevant past experiences including the number of years, premium volumes written with higher education institutions or applicable programs.
- 5.5.5 Explain the expected impact if respondent is currently for sale or involved in any transaction to expand or to become acquired by another business entity.
- 5.5.6 Provide details of any past or pending litigation or claims filed against Respondent that would affect its performance of services performed for LSU.
- 5.5.7 Specify if respondent is currently in default on any loan agreement or financing agreement with any bank, financial institution, or other entity, and if so, include pertinent date(s), details, circumstances, and describe the current prospects for resolution.
- 5.5.8 Provide details supporting commitment to restrictions not earning a commission on any services offered in connection to this RFP and subsequent contractual agreement as listed in Respondent's Section 3.1.6 of the RFP.

5.6 Personnel Qualifications

- 5.6.1 Provide the name, title and office location of the individual who will have overall responsibility for LSU's account.
- 5.6.2 Identify by name and provide resumes describing the education and work experience for each of the key staff who would be assigned to the account on a permanent basis; people listed must be in the office that will service the account. The respondent should provide titles, professional designations, area(s) of expertise, number of other accounts to which they are assigned, and number of years of experience. Include a description of any experience working with clients of similar size and scope as LSU and with institutions of higher education. Also identify any alternate staff if the key staff are unavailable. Clearly delineate who from the above will be performing broker services and who will be performing risk consulting services.
- 5.6.3 Provide a proposed organizational chart for the LSU program team (the personnel listed above who will primarily be working on LSU's account).
- 5.6.4 Identify whether the key staff hold the appropriate license(s) to transact business in Louisiana. The respondent should also disclose whether brokerage staff in the past five years have been, or are currently, the subject of a complaint investigation or administrative action by the Louisiana Office of the Commissioner of Insurance or another state insurance regulatory body.
- 5.6.5 Provide a brief description of the roles key staff will play and an indication of the percent of their time that will be allotted for LSU's account. The respondent should indicate the accessibility to those staff if respondent is awarded a contract. The respondent should also describe the process that will be used before a key staff person assigned to the LSU's account is replaced.
- 5.6.6 Describe what access LSU will have to respondent's senior management. The respondent should identify the senior management and provide their titles.

SECTION 6: TECHNICAL PROPOSAL

Through your responses below, the Respondent should address or describe how your firm will meet all the requirements of this RFP, with particular attention to Section 3: Scope of Work.

6.1 Overall Services and Proposed Project Work Plan

- 6.1.1 Define Respondent's contemplated functional approach and methodology in providing the services to LSU, including plans, methods, staffing, resources, technologies, key dates, and milestones.
- 6.1.2 Communicate Respondent's understanding of the nature of the project and explain how its proposal will best meet the needs of LSU.
- 6.1.3 Define the tasks necessary to meet requirements outlined in Part 3 Scope of Services, giving detailed descriptions of each.
- 6.1.4 Describe the Proposer's approach to time management and quality assurance.
- 6.1.5 Describe what educational staff and resources will be made available to LSU regarding presentations, training, roundtables, etc., including both in-person and on-line resources.
- 6.1.6 Describe how often Proposer's staff will be available for on-site in-person meetings.
- 6.1.7 Describe to what extent and how wholesale/intermediary brokers will be utilized in the placement of coverages.
- 6.1.8 Describe any specialized, unique, or innovative concepts, facilities, services, and/or staff members that will be utilized or made available at no additional cost to LSU.
- 6.1.9 Describe the types of reports or other written documents Respondent has the capability to provide and the suggested frequency of reporting; include samples of reports and documents if appropriate.
- 6.1.10 Describe to what extent and how an owner-controlled insurance program would be implemented including the management and administration. (Not Included in Flat Fee, see Attachment F)

SECTION 7: FINANCIAL PROPOSAL

The following financial criteria will be evaluated:

The maximum number of points awarded for this criterion will be 25. The Respondent that provides the lowest total cost in the Total Proposed Cost (TPC) for all services will be awarded the full points. Points for other Respondents shall be prorated based on the cost for each Respondent compared to the lowest cost Respondent. Prices proposed by the Respondents shall be submitted in Attachment F. Prices proposed shall be firm. Total proposed cost will be based on the fixed annual fees for years 1 through 3, plus the wholesale/intermediary broker commission calculation, plus the administrative fee for a managed owner controlled program calculation. Failure to complete Attachment F with all the pricing needed for calculation of the total proposed cost will result in zero points for the financial proposal score. LSU reserves the right to remove any proposal receiving zero points for the financial proposal section from further consideration.

The information provided in Attachment F will be used in the Financial Evaluation to calculate lowest evaluated cost.

A Respondent's base cost score will be based on the cost information provided in Attachment F and computed as follows:

 $BCS = (LPC/TPC \times FPP)$

Where: BCS = Computed cost score (points) for Respondent being evaluated

LPC = Lowest proposed total cost of all Respondents

TPC = Total cost of Respondent being evaluated

FPP = Financial Proposal Points

Note: For any value of LPC or TPC for which the proposed value is \$0, a value of \$0.01 shall be utilized for calculation purposes.

SECTION 8: VETERAN AND HUDSON INITIATIVE

The State of Louisiana Veteran and Hudson Initiatives are designed to provide additional opportunities for Louisiana-based small entrepreneurships (sometimes referred to as LaVet's and SE's respectively) to participate in contracting and procurement with the State. A certified Veteran-Owned and Service-Connected Disabled Veteran-Owned small entrepreneurship (LaVet) and a Louisiana Initiative for Small Entrepreneurships (Hudson Initiative) small entrepreneurship are businesses that have been certified by the Louisiana Department of Economic Development. All eligible suppliers are encouraged to become certified. Qualification requirements and online certification are available at: https://smallbiz.louisianaeconomicdevelopment.com

If a Respondent is not a certified small entrepreneurship as described herein but plans to use certified small entrepreneurship(s), Respondent shall include in their Proposal the names of their certified Veteran Initiative or Hudson Initiative small entrepreneurship subcontractor(s), a description of the work each will perform, and the dollar value of each subcontract.

During the term of the Contract and at expiration, the Supplier will also be required to report Veteran-Owned and Service-Connected Disabled Veteran-Owned and Hudson Initiative small entrepreneurship subcontractor or distributor participation and the dollar amount of each.

In RFP's requiring the compliance of a good faith subcontracting plan, the University may require Respondents to submit information on their business relationships and arrangements with certified LaVet or Hudson Initiative subcontractors at the time of Proposal review. Agreements between a Respondent and a certified LaVet or Hudson Initiative subcontractor in which the certified LaVet or Hudson Initiative subcontractor promises not to provide subcontracting quotations to other Respondents shall be prohibited.

In performing its evaluation of Proposals, the University reserves the right to require a non-certified Respondent to provide documentation and information supporting a good faith subcontracting plan. Such proof may include contracts between Respondent and certified Veteran Initiative and/or Hudson Initiative subcontractor(s).

If a contract is awarded to a Respondent who proposed a good faith subcontracting plan, the using department, the University, the Louisiana Department of Economic Development (LED), or the Office of State Procurement (OSP) may audit Supplier to determine whether Supplier has complied in good faith with its subcontracting plan. The Supplier must be able to provide supporting documentation (i.e., phone logs, fax transmittals, letter, e-mails) to demonstrate its good faith subcontracting plan was followed. If it is determined at any time by the using department, University, LED, or the OSP Director that the Supplier did not in fact perform in good faith its subcontracting plan, the contract award, or the existing contract may be terminated.

The statutes (La. R.S. 39:2171 et. seq.) concerning the Veteran Initiative may be viewed at: http://www.legis.la.gov/Legis/Law.aspx?d=671504

The statutes (La. R.S. 39:2001 et. seq.) concerning the Hudson Initiative may be viewed at: http://www.legis.la.gov/Legis/Law.aspx?d=96265

The rules for the Veteran Initiative (LAC 19:VII. Chapters 11 and 15) and for the Hudson Initiative (LAC 19:VIII Chapters 11 and 13) may be viewed at: http://www.doa.la.gov/pages/osp/se/secv.aspx

A current list of certified Veteran-Owned and Service-Connected Disabled Veteran-Owned and Hudson Initiative small entrepreneurships may be obtained from the Louisiana Economic Development Certification System at: https://smallbiz.louisianaeconomicdevelopment.com

Additionally, a list of Hudson and Veteran Initiative small entrepreneurships, which have been certified by the Louisiana Department of Economic Development and who have opted to register in the State of Louisiana LaGov Supplier Portal: https://lagoverpvendor.doa.louisiana.gov/irj/portal/anonymous?guest_user=self_reg

This may be accessed from the State of Louisiana Procurement and Contract (LaPAC) Network: https://www.cfprd.doa.louisiana.gov/OSP/LaPAC/vendor/VndPubMain.cfm

When using this site, determine the search criteria (i.e., alphabetized list of all certified vendors, by commodities, etc.) and select SmallE, VSE, or DVSE.

Twelve percent (12%) of the total evaluation points in this RFP are reserved for Respondents who are certified small entrepreneurship or who will engage the participation of one or more certified small entrepreneurships as subcontractors. Veteran/Hudson Initiative Verification must be completed and submitted with the Respondent's proposal in order to be considered for Award. Reserved points shall be awarded to the applicable Respondents' evaluation score as follows:

Respondent Status and Allotment of Reserved Points

The formula for the Hudson/Veterans subcontractor calculation is (A/B)*C=D where A = the eligible subcontractor work; B = the estimated value of the three-year contract being evaluated; C = the number of Hudson/Veterans reserved points; and D = point earned.

- If the Respondent is a certified Veterans Initiative small entrepreneurship, the Respondent shall receive points equal to twelve percent (12%) of the total evaluation points in this RFP.
- If the Respondent is a certified Hudson Initiative small entrepreneurship, the Respondent shall receive points equal to ten percent (10%) of the total evaluation points in this RFP.
- If the Respondent demonstrates its intent to use certified small entrepreneurship(s) in the performance of contract work resulting from this solicitation, the Respondent shall receive points equal to the net percentage extent of contract work which is projected to be performed by or through certified small entrepreneurship subcontractors, multiplied by the appropriate number of evaluation points.

If the Respondent is not a certified small entrepreneurship as described herein but plans to use certified small entrepreneurship(s), Respondent shall include in their Proposal the names of their certified Veteran Initiative or Hudson Initiative small entrepreneurship subcontractor(s), a description of the work each will perform, and the dollar value of each subcontract.

VETERAN/HUDSON INITIATIVE VERIFICATION MUST BE COMPLETED IN ORDER TO RECEIVE ANY APPLICABLE VETERAN/HUDSON INITIATIVE POINTS.

(The rest of the page intentionally blank)

SECTION 9: GENERAL INFORMATION

9.1 Data Security

All data, including personally identifying information, financial account information, or other personal information collected, obtained, or transmitted to Supplier or subcontractor in connection with this Contract shall be protected and secured in accordance with federal, state, and local law. Supplier agrees to comply with all applicable laws, regulations, and University policies, including, but not limited to, PS-30 (Student Privacy Rights), PS-113 (Social Security Number Policy), PS-114 (Security of Computing Resources Policy) and the Louisiana Database Breach Notification Law [Act 499]). In addition, Supplier shall implement appropriate measures designed to ensure the confidentiality and security of protected information, protect against any anticipated hazards or threats to the integrity or security of such information, and protect against unauthorized access to or use of such information that could result in substantial harm or inconvenience. Supplier also agrees that security breaches, or incidents shall be reported immediately to the University.

"Protected information" shall be defined as data or information that has been designated as private, protected, or confidential by law or by the University. Protected information includes, but is not limited to, employment records, medical records, student records, education records, personal financial records (or other individually identifiable information), research data, trade secrets and classified government information. Protected information shall not include public records that by law must be made available to the general public. To the extent there is any uncertainty as to whether any data constitutes protected information, the data in question shall be treated as protected information until a determination is made by the University.

- A. The obligations of Supplier or subcontractor under this Section shall survive the termination of this Contract.
- B. Supplier agrees that the requirements of this Section shall be incorporated into all subcontractor agreements entered into by Supplier. It is further agreed that a violation of this Section shall be deemed to cause irreparable harm that justifies injunctive relief in court. A violation of this Section may result in immediate termination of this Contract without notice.

9.2 Use of Subcontractors

Each Supplier shall serve as the single Supplier for all work performed pursuant to its Contract. That Supplier shall be responsible for all deliverables referenced in this RFP. This general requirement notwithstanding, Respondents may enter into subcontractor arrangements unless otherwise stated in this RFP.

If it becomes necessary for the Supplier to use subcontractors, the University encourages the Supplier to use Louisiana Suppliers, including small and emerging businesses, a small entrepreneurship or a veteran or service-connected disabled veteran-owned small entrepreneurship or Historically Underutilized Businesses (HUBs), if practical. In all Events, any subcontractor used by the Supplier should be identified to the University.

Each subcontractor must agree to be bound by the terms of the Contract. The Supplier shall assume total responsibility for compliance.

9.3 Prohibition of Discriminatory Boycotts of Israel

In preparing its response, the Respondent has considered all Proposals submitted from qualified, potential subcontractors and suppliers, and has not, in the solicitation, selection, or commercial treatment of any subcontractor or supplier, refused to transact or terminated business activities, or taken other actions intended to limit commercial relations, with a person or Entity that is engaging in commercial transactions in Israel or Israeli-controlled territories, with the specific intent to accomplish a boycott or divestment of Israel. Respondent also has not retaliated against any person or other Entity for reporting such refusal, termination, or commercially

limiting actions. The State reserves the right to reject the response of the Respondent if this certification is subsequently determined to be false, and to terminate any Contract awarded based on such a false response.

9.4 Campus Participation

Supplier agrees to extend to all campuses, under the supervision and management of the Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College, the same goods, services, or incentives in this Contract. Campuses may be added by mutual written agreement of the parties via Participation Agreement. Campuses include: Louisiana State University and Agricultural & Mechanical College, LSU AgCenter, LSU Alexandria, LSU Eunice, LSU Health New Orleans, LSU Health Shreveport, Pennington Biomedical Research Center, LSU Shreveport.

9.5 Insurance Requirements

The Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College (henceforth referred to as "University") requires Suppliers to procure the below minimum limits. The insurance must be maintained for the duration of work performed for or on behalf of the University, and for the length of any Agreement with the University. Failure to maintain the required insurance throughout the term of the Agreement shall be a material breach and shall entitle University to all remedies provided for in the Agreement, or by operation of law. The minimum insurance requirements described herein do not in any way limit the Supplier's financial responsibilities as outlined in the Agreement's Indemnification requirements. Therefore, the Supplier may opt to have broader coverage and limits to satisfy its financial obligations.

Workers' Compensation

Workers' Compensation insurance shall be in compliance with the laws of the state in which the company is domiciled. Employer's Liability shall be included with a minimum limit of \$1,000,000 per accident/per disease/per employee. If Supplier is exempt from workers' compensation or fails to provide appropriate coverage, then the Supplier is or agrees to be solely responsible and hold harmless the University for the Injuries of any owners, agents, volunteers, or employees during the course of the Agreement.

Commercial General Liability (CGL)

Commercial General Liability insurance shall be maintained on an "occurrence" basis, including property damage, bodily injury, products & completed operations, and personal & advertising injury with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate on Insurance Services Office Form CG 00 01, ISO 2007 edition or equivalent.

Automobile Liability

Automobile Liability Insurance shall have a minimum combined single limit per accident of \$1,000,000 on ISO form number CA 00 01 or equivalent. This insurance shall include third-party bodily injury and property damage liability for owned, hired and non-owned vehicles. The employee versus employee exclusion shall be removed.

Excess Insurance

Umbrella or Excess insurance may be used to meet the minimum limit requirements for liability insurance.

Professional Liability (Errors and Omissions

Professional Liability (Error & Omissions) insurance, which covers the professional errors, acts, or omissions of the Contractor, shall have a minimum limit of \$10,000,000. Claims-made coverage is acceptable. The date of the inception of the policy must be no later than the first date of the anticipated work under this contract. It shall provide coverage for the duration of this contract and shall have an expiration date no later than 30 days after the anticipated completion of the contract. The policy shall provide an

extended reporting period of not less than 24 months, with full reinstatement of limits, from the expiration date of the policy.

Cyber Liability

Cyber Liability coverage including third party liability coverage for privacy breach and including coverage for notification and assistance as provided by Louisiana law shall be included with a limit of \$1,000,000.

Other Insurance Requirements

Acceptability of Insurers

Insurance is to be placed with insurers with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A- VII, unless otherwise approved by the University.

Additional Insured Status

The University is to be listed as an Additional Insured on both Commercial General Liability (must provide additional insured status for both ongoing and completed operations using an endorsement at least as broad as ISO Form CG 20 10 11 85 or both CG 20 10 and CG 20 37 forms with edition date 2004 if later revisions used) and Automobile Liability. See Verification of Coverage section on how the University should be listed as an Additional Insured.

Waiver of Subrogation

All insurances shall include a waiver of subrogation/recovery in favor of the University.

Primary and Non-contributory coverage

The Supplier's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance as respects to the University for any claims related to work performed for or on behalf of the University or related to an agreement/purchase order. Any applicable insurance or self-insurance maintained by the University shall be excess of the contractor/vendor's insurance and shall not contribute with it.

Deductibles and Self-Insured Retentions

Any deductibles or self-insured retentions above \$25,000 must be approved by the University or reduced prior to the commencement of work. The University may require the Supplier to provide proof of ability to pay losses, related investigations, claim administration, and defense expenses within the deductible or retention.

Verification of Coverage

The University shall be listed as Additional Insured and Certificate Holder as follows:

The Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural & Mechanical College 213 Thomas Boyd Hall Baton Rouge, LA 70803

Certificates of Insurance shall be furnished to the University evidencing the insurance required herein including amendatory endorsements. The University's failure to obtain the required documents prior to the work beginning or acceptance of a non-compliant certificate shall not waive the Supplier's obligation to have in place the required insurances or to provide the certificate. The University reserves the right to require certified copies of all the insurance policies, including endorsements.

Special Risks or Circumstances

LSU reserves the right to consider alternate coverage or limits and to modify these requirements, based on the nature of the risk, prior experience, insurer, coverage, or other special circumstances.

9.6 Subcontractor Insurance

Supplier shall include all subcontractors as insureds under its policies OR shall be responsible for verifying and maintaining the Certificates provided by each Subcontractor. Subcontractors shall be subject to all of the requirements stated herein. The University reserves the right to request copies of Subcontractor's Certificates at any time.

9.7 Indemnification and Limitation of Liability

Neither party shall be liable for any delay or failure in performance beyond its control resulting from acts of God or force majeure. The parties shall use reasonable efforts to eliminate or minimize the effect of such events upon performance of their respective duties under the Contract.

Supplier shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College and its members, officers, employees, and agents (collectively, "LSU Parties") from and against all suits, actions, claims, judgments, damages, losses, or other liabilities, and all cost and expenses, including without limitation reasonable attorney fees, ("Claims") incurred by LSU Parties in connection therewith, arising out of or relating to Supplier's: (i) breach of any material term of this Agreement; or (ii) acts or omissions of Supplier, or those of its employees and/or agents. Supplier shall give prompt written notice to LSU of any such Claim. In any instance to which the foregoing indemnities pertain, LSU Parties shall cooperate fully with and assist Supplier in all respects in connection with any such defense, and no LSU Party shall enter into a settlement of such Claim or admit liability or fault on the part of Supplier without Supplier's prior written approval.

LSU Parties shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Supplier, its directors, officers, employees, agents and assigns, from and against all Claims incurred by Supplier in connection therewith, arising out of or relating to the gross negligence or willful misconduct of any LSU Party. Supplier shall give prompt written notice to LSU of any such Claim. In any instance to which the foregoing indemnities pertain, Supplier shall cooperate fully with and assist LSU in all respects in connection with any such defense, and Supplier shall not enter into a settlement of such Claim or admit liability or fault on the part of LSU without LSU's prior written approval.

9.8 Compliance with Applicable Law

Supplier will comply with all federal, State, and local laws appertaining to its business conducted under the Agreement, including the Higher Education Procurement Code (LAC34:XIII.2303); Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics (La. R.S 42:1101), and will conform to University's business policies and practices.

Supplier shall be and remain fully compliant with Equal Employment Opportunity and Affirmative Action law and policy. During the performance of this Agreement, the Supplier must comply with all Federal, State and local laws, including those which prohibit discrimination because of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, sexual orientation, age, disability, or veteran status. See, e.g., The Civil Rights Act of 1964, The Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1975, The Civil Rights Act of 1968, The Education Amendment Act of 1972, The Rehabilitation Act of 1973, The Federal Energy Administration Act of 1974, The Energy Reorganization Act of 1974, The Vietnam Era Veteran' Readjustment Act of 1974, The Energy Conservation and Production Act of 1976, The Fair Housing Act of 1968, The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 and Executive Order 11246, as amended. Any act of discrimination committed by Supplier, or failure to comply with these statutory obligations when applicable shall be grounds for termination of this Agreement and any Contract entered into as a result of this Agreement.

9.9 Term

The University intends to enter into an Agreement for a period not to exceed 5 years. The Agreement will commence on July 1, 2024, or date of award, and will be for an initial term of 3 years. At the option of LSU and acceptance by the supplier, the Agreement may be renewed for 2 additional twelve (12) month period(s).

9.10 Payment

9.10.1 Payment Terms

The University shall pay the Supplier for the services rendered in accordance with the Financial Proposal set forth in Attachment F of this RFP. Payment of insurance premiums will be made by the Supplier when approved programs are bound. It shall be the responsibility of the Supplier to transmit premium payment to the applicable carrier in a timely manner. Payments will be made by the University within approximately thirty (30) days after receipt of a properly executed invoice.

9.10.2 Late Payments

Interest due by the University for Late Payments shall be in accordance with R.S. 39:1695 and 13:4202.

9.11 Taxes

LSU is exempt from all Louisiana state and local sales and use taxes. Supplier shall be responsible for the remission of all taxes including but not limited to income, employment, use and sales taxes (Federal, State, and local) and all license fees, or any other necessary expense to the operation under the Agreement with the University, and shall conform to all laws, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the performance of this RFP and any subsequent Agreement between the University and Supplier.

9.12 Assignment

This Agreement or any portion thereof, or any interest therein, shall not be assigned, transferred, conveyed, sublet, or disposed of without receiving prior written consent from LSU Procurement Services. All Agreements and stipulations herein contained, and all obligations assumed in the Contract shall be binding upon the heirs, successor, and assigns of the parties thereto.

9.13 Audit/Retention of Records

9.13.1 Audit of Persons Submitting Cost or Pricing Data

The University may, at reasonable times and places, audit the books and records of any person who has submitted cost or pricing data to the extent that such books and records relate to such cost or pricing data.

9.13.2 Contract Audit

The University shall be entitled to audit the books and records of a Supplier or any subcontractor under any negotiated Contract or subcontract other than a firm fixed-price contract to the extent that such books and records relate to the performance of such contract or subcontract. Such books and records shall be maintained by the Supplier for a period of five (5) years from the date of final payment under the Contract and by the subcontractor for a period of five (5) years from the date of final payment under the subcontract.

9.14 Content of Contract/Order of Precedence

In the event of an inconsistency between the contract, the RFP and/or the Supplier's Proposal or any other required submissions, the inconsistency shall be resolved by giving precedence fully executed contract and amendments, then to the RFP and subsequent addenda (if any) and finally, the Supplier's Proposal or other submissions.

9.15 Contract Changes

No additional changes, enhancements, or modifications to any contract resulting from this RFP shall be made without the prior approval of LSU Procurement Services. No oral understanding or agreement not incorporated in the Contract is binding on any of the parties.

Changes to the Contract include any change in compensation; beginning/ending date of the Contract; scope of work; and/or Supplier change through the Assignment of Contract process. Any such changes, once approved, will result in the issuance of an amendment to the Contract.

9.16 Governing Law

All activities associated with this RFP process shall be interpreted under Louisiana Law. All Proposals and Contracts submitted are subject to provisions of the laws of the State of Louisiana, the Higher Education Procurement Code (LAC34:XIII), Procurement policies and procedures; executive orders; standard terms and conditions; special terms and conditions; and specifications listed in this RFP.

9.17 Termination

9.17.1 Termination of the Contract for Cause

The University may terminate the Contract for cause based upon the failure of the Supplier to comply with the terms and/or conditions of the Contract, or failure to fulfill its performance obligations pursuant to the Contract, provided that the University shall give the Supplier written notice specifying the Supplier's failure. If within thirty (30) days after receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall not have corrected such failure or, in the case of failure which cannot be corrected in thirty (30) days, begun in good faith to correct such failure and thereafter proceeded diligently to complete such correction, then the University may, at its option, place the Supplier in default and the Contract shall terminate on the date specified in such notice.

The Supplier may exercise any rights available under Louisiana law to terminate for cause upon the failure of the University to comply with the terms and conditions of the Contract, provided that the Supplier shall give the University written notice specifying the University's failure and a reasonable opportunity for the University to cure the defect.

9.17.2 Termination of the Contract for Convenience

The University may terminate the Contract at any time by giving thirty (30) days written notice to the Supplier of such termination or negotiating with the Supplier an effective date.

The Supplier shall be entitled to payment for deliverables in progress, to the extent work has been performed in accordance with the Contract.

9.17.3 Termination for Non-Appropriation of Funds

The continuance of the Contract is contingent upon the appropriation of funds to fulfill the requirements of the Contract by the legislature. If the legislature fails to appropriate sufficient monies to provide for the continuation of the Contract, or if such appropriation is reduced by the veto of the Governor or by any means provided in the appropriations act or Title 39 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes of 1950 to prevent the total appropriation for the year from exceeding revenues for that year, or for any other lawful purpose, and the effect of such reduction is to provide insufficient monies for the continuation of the Contract, the Contract shall terminate on the date of the beginning of the first Fiscal Year for which funds are not appropriated.

9.18 Anti-Kickback Clause

The Supplier hereby agrees to adhere to the mandate dictated by the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act which provides that each Supplier or sub grantee shall be prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the completion of work, to give up any part of the compensation to which he is otherwise entitled.

9.19 Substitution of Personnel

If, during the term of the Contract, the Supplier or subcontractor cannot provide the personnel as proposed and requests a substitution, that substitution shall meet or exceed the requirements stated herein. A detailed resume of qualifications and justification is to be submitted to the University for Approval prior to any personnel substitution. It shall be acknowledged by the Supplier that every reasonable attempt shall be made to assign the personnel listed in the Supplier's Proposal.

9.20 Clean Air Act

The Supplier hereby agrees to adhere to the provisions which require compliance with all applicable standards, orders or requirements issued under Section 306 of the Clean Air Act which prohibits the use under non-exempt Federal contracts, grants or loans of facilities included on the EPA list of Violating Facilities.

9.21 Energy Policy and Conservation Act

The Supplier hereby recognizes the mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the State energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (P.L. 94-163).

9.22 Clean Water Act

The Supplier hereby agrees to adhere to the provisions which require compliance with all applicable standards, orders, or requirements issued under Section 508 of the Clean Water Act which prohibits the use under non-exempt Federal contracts, grants or loans of facilities included on the EPA List of Violating Facilities.

9.23 Anti-Lobbying and Debarment Act

The Supplier will be expected to comply with Federal statutes required in the Anti-Lobbying Act and the Debarment Act.

9.24 Fund Use

Supplier agrees not to use contract proceeds to urge any elector to vote for or against any candidate or proposition on an election ballot nor shall such funds be used to lobby for or against any proposition or matter having the effect of law being considered by the Louisiana Legislature or any local governing authority. This provision shall not prevent the normal dissemination of factual information relative to a proposition on any election ballot or a proposition or matter having the effect of law being considered by the Louisiana Legislature or any local governing authority.

9.25 Warranties

Supplier warrants that all services shall be performed in a workmanlike manner, and according to its current description (including any completion criteria) contained in the Scope of Work.

Supplier shall indemnify University against any loss or expense arising out of any breach of any specified Warranty. *(Only applicable to software)*

A. Supplier further warrants that it has the right to provide and or license its software product to the University and that it will operate in accordance with this solicitation. In the event of a material failure of Supplier's software product to function and operate, and/or failure by the Supplier to perform its obligations, in

accordance with the terms and conditions of the contract/s that results in the termination of the contract/s for cause by the University, the University will not be obligated to compensate the Supplier of any costs incurred by Supplier.

- B. *Period of Coverage*. The Warranty period for software and system components covered under the Contract/s will begin on the date of acceptance or date of first productive use, whichever occurs later, and will terminate based upon negotiated terms thereafter.
- C. Free from Defects. Supplier warrants that the system developed hereunder shall be free from defect in design and implementation and will continue to meet the specifications agreed to during system design and Supplier will, without additional charge to the University, correct any such defect and make such additions, modifications, or adjustments to the system as may be necessary to operate as specified in the Technical Deliverables accepted by the University.
- D. *Software Standards Compliance*. Supplier warrants that all software/hardware and other products delivered hereunder will comply with University specifications.
- E. *Software Performance.* Specific operating performance characteristics of the software/hardware provided hereunder are warranted by the Supplier.
- F. No Surreptitious Code Warranty. Supplier warrants that software provided hereunder will be free from any "Self-Help Code". "Self-Help Code" means any back door, time bomb, or drop-dead device or other routine designed to disable a computer program with the passage of time or under the positive control of a person or party other than the University. Excluded from this prohibition are identified and University-authorized features designed for purposes of maintenance or technical support. "Unauthorized Code" means any virus, Trojan horse, worm, or other software routine or component designed to permit unauthorized access to disable, erase, or otherwise harm software, equipment, or data, or to perform any other such actions. "Unauthorized Code" does not include "Self-Help Code".

9.26 Accessibility

Supplier represents they are committed to promoting and improving accessibility of all their products as required in the Louisiana State University Policy Statement 31 (https://lsu.edu/policies/ps/ps_31.pdf) and will remain committed throughout the term of this Agreement. If the products and/or services are not in conformance with all applicable federal and state disability laws, policies, and regulations, supplier shall use reasonable efforts to update the products and/or services to ensure conformance as soon as possible. In the event any issues arise regarding Supplier's compliance with applicable federal or State disability laws, policies, and regulations, the University will send communications to the Supplier regarding the complaint, and Supplier shall assign a person with accessibility expertise to reply to the University within two business days. Failure to confirm with this requirement shall be justification to cancel Agreement/Contract for cause.

9.27 Licenses and Permits

Supplier shall obtain and maintain at its own expense all licenses, permits, and other approvals required by Federal, State, and local governments. These documents shall be made available to University personnel when so requested by the University.

9.28 Severability

If any term or condition of this RFP, or any Contract entered into as a result of this Agreement, or the application thereof is held invalid, such invalidity shall not affect other terms, conditions or applications which can be given effect without the invalid term, condition, or application; to this end the terms and conditions of this Agreement are declared severable.

9.29 Code of Ethics

The Supplier acknowledges that Chapter 15 of Title 42 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes (R.S. 42:1101 et. Seq., Code of Governmental Ethics) applies to the Contracting Party in the performance of services called for in this Agreement. The Supplier agrees to immediately notify the State if potential violations of the Code of Governmental Ethics arise at any time during the term of this Agreement.

9.30 Security

Supplier's personnel will comply with all security regulations in effect at the University's premises, and externally for materials and property belonging to the University or to the project. Supplier is responsible for promptly reporting to the University any known breach of security.

9.31 Personnel and Background Checks

Supplier shall be required to provide all management and other personnel necessary for performance of its rights and obligations under the Agreement at no additional cost to the University.

The Supplier must conduct and possess a current background check on all employees, whether full or part-time. The University reserves the right to request a copy of an employee's background check at any time. The Supplier shall be required to adhere to all University policies. All employees shall wear identification tags provided by the Supplier.

The University reserves the right to request immediate removal of any personnel for conduct which is determined to be not in the best interest of the University.

9.32 Parking and Transportation

Should Supplier access the University, Supplier's employees, subcontractors, vendors, and suppliers will conform to the regulations of LSU Parking & Transportation Services. Expenses of parking at the University shall be borne by Supplier or its employees, subcontractors, and vendors. Information regarding the University's parking rules and regulations can be obtained from LSU Parking & Transportation Services.

ATTACHMENT A - CERTIFICATION STATEMENT

The undersigned hereby acknowledges she/he has read and understands all requirements and specification of the Request for Proposal (RFP), including attachments/exhibits.

OFFICIAL CONTACT. The University requests that the Respondent designate one person to receive all documents and the method in which the documents are best delivered. Identify the Contact name and fill in the information below: (Print Clearly)

Official Contact Name:	
E-mail Address:	
Telephone Number with area code: ()	
Facsimile Number with area code: ()	

Respondent certifies that the above information is true and grants permission to the University or Agencies to contact the above-named person or otherwise verify the information provided.

By its submission of this Proposal and authorized signature below, Respondent certifies and agrees that:

- The information contained in its response to this RFP is accurate;
- Respondent complies with each of the Mandatory Requirements listed in the RFP and will meet or exceed the functional and technical requirements specified therein;
- Respondent accepts the procedures, evaluation criteria, mandatory contract terms and conditions, and all other administrative requirements set forth in this RFP;
- Respondent has considered all Proposals submitted from qualified, potential subcontractors and suppliers, and
 has not, in the solicitation, selection, or commercial treatment of any subcontractor or supplier, refused to
 transact or terminated business activities, or taken other actions intended to limit commercial relations, with a
 person or entity that is engaging in commercial transactions in Israel or Israeli-controlled territories, with the
 specific intent to accomplish a boycott or divestment of Israel;
- Respondent has not retaliated against any person or other entity for reporting such refusal, termination, or commercially limiting actions;
- All Proposals will be considered valid until award is made; and,

(Signature MUST be Hand signed and should be in Blue ink)

• The State reserves the right to reject the response of the Respondent if this certification is subsequently determined to be false, and to terminate any contract awarded based on such a false response.

Respondent certifies, by signing and submitting a Proposal, that their company, any subcontractors, or principals are not suspended or debarred by the General Services Administration (GSA) in accordance with the requirements in 2 CFR PART 200. (A list of parties who have been suspended or debarred can be viewed via the internet at http://www.sam.gov.)

Title:				_
Official Company Name:				_
Federal Identification Numbe	r:			
Street Address:				
City:	State:	Zip:		
SIGNATURE of Respondent's Author	zed Representative:		DATE	

ATTACHMENT B - HUB SUPPLIER PARTICIPATION RESPONSE FORM

The following section must be completed for any of consideration to be given for Section 5.2: HUB Supplier Participation. All supporting documentation must be submitted with the Proposal clearly labeled within this section. Failure to submit this form for verification of HUB Supplier Participation will result in no additional consideration.

1. Respondent(s) is a certified H	HUB.	☐ YES ☐ NO
If yes, provide the below and	d any supporting documentation for certific	cate(s):
Certifying Agency(ies): Certificate Name(s):		
Certification Number(s):		
Certificate Expiration Date(s):	
2. Respondent(s) is not a certification or more certified HUBs to pa	5 5	\square YES \square NO
If multiple HUBs, use addition	below along with clearly labeled supporting nal pages.	ng documentation for certificate(s):
Company Name: Address:		
Contact Person:		
Contact Email:		
Contact Phone Number:		
Amount of Subcontract:		
Certifying Agency(ies):		
Certificate Name(s):		
Certification Number(s):		
Certificate Expiration Date(s):	

THIS FORM MUST BE SUBMITTED WITH THE RESPONSE

ATTACHMENT C - MINIMIM QUALIFICATIONS STATEMENT

This attachment must be completed and submitted with the proposal. Respondents that do not respond "Yes" to the following and include the required documentation with their proposal may be rejected from further consideration.

Yes	No		QUESTIONS	Documentation			
			Q010110110	with Proposal			
		1.	<u>Licensure:</u> Does Respondent have a surplus lines broker's license. Proof of such license is required and should be submitted with the proposal.	Respondent should provide a copy of the license with the proposal.			
		2.	<u>Certification Statement</u> : Does respondent acknowledge that they have read and understand all requirements and specifications of the Request for Proposal (RFP), including attachments and exhibits, by completing and signing Attachment A – Certification Statement	Respondent must complete and sign Attachment A - Certification Statement			
		3.	Contract for Services: Does Respondent agree to enter into a contract with LSU that is substantially the same as the Sample Contract (Attachment E) and has identified any exceptions or deviations from the contract that the Respondent wishes to negotiate?	Respondent must provide verification in Respondent's <i>Executive Summary</i> as described in RFP Section 2.4.A Plus, if applicable, include the referenced appendix with any exceptions identified and explained.			
		4.	Experience: Does Respondent have a minimum of three (3) years' pertinent experience structuring, placing, binding, and servicing complex commercial property and casualty insurance programs and currently have three (3) or more clients of similar size and scope to LSU for whom the respondent serves as broker of record and provides a full range of risk management services including but not limited to claims, loss control, and risk financing?	Respondent must provide details in Respondent's response to Section 5.5 of the RFP.			
		5.	Restrictions: Does Respondent commit to not earning a commission on any services offered in connection to this RFP and subsequent contractual agreement.	Respondent must provide details supporting commitment in Respondent's response to Section 5.5.8 of the RFP.			

		6.	<u>Financial Proposal</u> : Has the Respondent submitted a financial proposal with the appropriate dollar amounts and percentages?	Respondent must complete and submit Attachment F – Financial Proposal.
Ques	tion			
Num			Provide an explanation of any "no" ansv	wers to above questions

ATTACHMENT D - VETERAN/HUDSON INITIATIVE VERIFICATION

This form must be completed in order for any of the possible evaluation points to be awarded. All supporting documentation must be submitted with the Proposal clearly labeled within this Attachment. Failure to submit this form for verification of Veterans/Hudson certification will result in no points awarded.

1.	Respondent is	a certif	ied sma	ll entrep	oreneurship.
		YES		NO	
	If yes, indicate	which i	initiative	e applies	s, Hudson Initiative or Veteran Initiative:
	Initiati	ive:			
	If yes, provide	Certific	ate Num	nber and	d any supporting documentation:
	Certifi	cation N	Number:	:	
2.	•				Il entrepreneurship but demonstrates its intent to use certified small ace of the contract work resulting from this solicitation.
		YES			NO
	If yes, then list	the cer	tified er	ntrepren	neurships below and provide clearly labeled supporting documentation:
	a.	Comp	any Nar	ne:	
		Addre	ess:		
		Certif	ication N	Number:	:
		Total	Amount	of Subc	contract for the three year term:
	b.	Comp	any Nar	ne:	
		Addre	ess:		
		Certif	ication N	Number:	:
		Total	Amount	of Subc	contract for the three year term:
	C.	Comp	any Nar	ne:	
		Addre	ess:		
		Phone	e Numbe	er:	
		Certif	ication N	Number:	:
		Total	Amount	of Subc	contract for the three year term:

	d.	Company Name:
		Address:
		Phone Number:
		Certification Number:
		Total Amount of Subcontract:
3.	Respondent ma	ade "good faith" efforts to subcontract with certified small entrepreneurships
		YES
	If yes, then sup	porting documentation must be clearly labeled and attached.
	a.	Company Name:
		Address:
		Phone Number:
		Certification Number:
	b.	Company Name:
		Address:
		Phone Number:
		Certification Number:
	c.	Company Name:
		Address:
		Phone Number:
		Certification Number:

THIS FORM MUST BE SUBMITTED WITH THE RESPONSE

ATTACHMENT E - SAMPLE CONTRACT



BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF LOUISIANA STATE UNIVERSITY AND AGRIULTURAL AND MECHANICAL COLLEGE, PARISH OF EAST BATON ROUGE

This Agreement ("Agreement") is made and entered into by and between **BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF LOUISIANA STATE UNIVERSITY AND AGRICULTURAL & MECHANICAL COLLEGE** (hereinafter referred to as "LSU" or "University"), a public constitutional corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Louisiana and **SUPPLIER'S NAME ADDRESS, CITY, STATE, ETC.** (hereinafter referred to as "Supplier").

The term of this Agreement shall be for (xx) years, commencing on	("Begin date") and
ending on the day immediately preceding the (xx) anniversary of the Begin date ("End date").	This Agreement may be
extended for (xx) additional (xx) month periods, subject to the mutual Agreement of LSU and S	Supplier.

SCOPE OF SERVICES

In accordance with the specifications outlined in the RFP document, Exhibit A provides the scope of services, tasks, and deliverables the University requires of the Supplier.

SUPPLIER OBLIGATIONS

Supplier Obligations

UNIVERSITY OBLIGATIONS

The University will provide at least a thirty (30) days' notice for quarterly, semi-annual, or annual business reviews. The University will provide Campus mail services, under policies and rules governing its use as provided for in Louisiana State University Policy Statement 91. (https://lsu.edu/policies/ps/ps 91.pdf)

CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS

No amendment or variation of the terms of this Contract shall be valid unless made in writing, signed by the parties, and approved as required by law. No oral understanding or agreement not incorporated in the Contract is binding on any of the parties.

Changes to the Contract include any change in a) compensation; b) beginning/ending date of the Contract; c) scope of work; and/or d) Supplier change through the assignment of Contract process. Any such changes, once approved, will result in the issuance of an amendment to the Contract.

FUND USE

Supplier agrees not to use Contract proceeds to urge any elector to vote for or against any candidate or proposition on an election ballot nor shall such funds be used to lobby for or against any proposition or matter having the effect of law being considered by the Louisiana Legislature or any local governing authority. This provision shall not prevent the normal dissemination of factual information relative to a proposition on any election ballot or a proposition or matter having the effect of law being considered by the Louisiana Legislature or any local governing authority.

HEADINGS

Descriptive headings in this Contract are for convenience only and shall not affect the construction of this Contract or meaning of Contractual language.

SUPPLIER ENGAGEMENT

LSU is committed to fostering innovation, entrepreneurship and growing the Louisiana economy through the use of Historically Underutilized Businesses (HUBs). A summary of the University's commitment to HUBs can be found at the following link: lsu.edu/supplier-engagement.

The Supplier must be able to provide supporting documentation to demonstrate its subcontracting plan was followed. If it is determined at any time by the University that the Supplier did not perform in good faith its subcontracting plan, the Supplier may be held in default of the Contract and the Contract may be terminated.

To the extent that any federal or state law, rule, or regulation would require that this section be modified or voided, the parties agree that such provision can be amended or severed from the Agreement without affecting any of the other terms of the Agreement.

TERMINATION

Termination for Cause: The University may terminate this Agreement for cause based upon the failure of Supplier to comply with the terms and/or conditions of the Agreement provided that the University shall give the Supplier written notice specifying the Supplier's failure. If within thirty (30) days after receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall not have either corrected such failure or, in the case which cannot be corrected in thirty (30) days, begun in good faith to correct said failure and thereafter proceeded diligently to complete such correction, then the University may, at its option, place the Supplier in default and the Agreement shall terminate on the date specified in such notice.

The Supplier may exercise any rights available to it under Louisiana law to terminate for cause upon the failure of the University to comply with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, provided that the Supplier shall give the University written notice specifying the University's failure. If within thirty (30) days after receipt of such notice, the University shall not have either corrected such failure or, in the case which cannot be corrected in thirty (30) days, begun in good faith to correct said failure and thereafter proceeded diligently to complete such correction, then the Supplier may, at its option, place the University in default and the Agreement shall terminate on the date specified in such notice.

Termination for Convenience: The University may terminate this Contract at any time by giving thirty (30) days written notice to the Supplier of such termination or negotiating with the Supplier an effective date. Supplier shall be entitled to payment for deliverables in progress, to the extent work has been performed satisfactorily.

Termination for Non-Appropriation of Funds: The continuation of this Contract is contingent upon the appropriation of funds to fulfill the requirements of the Contract by the legislature. If the legislature fails to appropriate sufficient monies to provide for the continuation of the Contract or if such appropriation is reduced by the veto of the Governor or by any means provided in the appropriations act or Title 39 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes of 1950 to prevent the total appropriation for the year from exceeding revenues for that year, or for any other lawful purpose, and the effect of such reduction is to provide insufficient monies for the continuation of the Contract, the Contract shall terminate on the date of the beginning of the first fiscal year for which funds are not appropriated.

OWNERSHIP

All records, reports, documents, or other material related to this Contract and/or obtained or prepared by Supplier in connection with the performance of the services Contracted for herein shall become the property of University, and shall, upon request, be returned by Supplier to University, at Supplier's expense, at termination or expiration of this Contract.

INDEMNIFICATION

Neither party shall be liable for any delay or failure in performance beyond its control resulting from acts of God or force majeure. The parties shall use reasonable efforts to eliminate or minimize the effect of such events upon performance of their respective duties under this Contract.

Supplier shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College and its members, officers, employees, and agents (collectively, "LSU Parties") from and against all suits, actions, claims, judgments, damages, losses, or other liabilities, and all cost and expenses, including without limitation reasonable attorney fees, ("Claims") incurred by LSU Parties in connection therewith, arising out of or relating to Supplier's: (i) breach of any material term of this Agreement; or (ii) acts or omissions of Supplier, or those of its employees and/or agents. Supplier shall give prompt written notice to LSU of any such Claim. In any instance to which the foregoing indemnities pertain, LSU Parties shall cooperate fully with and assist Supplier in all respects in connection with any such defense, and no LSU Party shall enter into a settlement of such Claim or admit liability or fault on the part of Supplier without Supplier's prior written approval.

LSU Parties shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Supplier, its directors, officers, employees, agents, and assigns, from and against all Claims incurred by Supplier in connection therewith, arising out of or relating to the gross negligence or willful misconduct of any LSU Party. Supplier shall give prompt written notice to LSU of any such Claim. In any instance to which the foregoing indemnities pertain, Supplier shall cooperate fully with and assist LSU in all respects in connection with any such defense, and Supplier shall not enter into a settlement of such Claim or admit liability or fault on the part of LSU without LSU's prior written approval.

UNIVERSITY NAME AND LOGO USE

The Supplier agrees that it will not advertise nor promote any connection with the University, the University Board of Supervisors or use any identifying marks or property nor make representation, either expressed or implied, as to the University's promotion or endorsement of the Supplier unless it has received prior written consent from the University.

USE OF UNIVERSITY FACILITIES

Any property of the University furnished to the Supplier shall, unless otherwise provided herein, or approved by the University, be used only for the performance of this Contract.

The Supplier shall be responsible for any loss or damage to property of the University which results from willful misconduct or lack of good faith on the part of the Supplier or which results from the failure on the part of the Supplier to maintain and administer that property in accordance with sound management practices, to ensure that the property will be returned to the University in like condition, except for normal wear and tear, to that in which it was furnished to the Supplier. Upon the happening of loss, or destruction of, or damage to property of the University, the Supplier shall notify the University thereof and shall take all reasonable steps to protect that property from further damage.

The Supplier shall surrender to the University all property of the University prior to settlement upon completion, termination, or cancellation of this Contract. All reference to the Supplier under this section shall include any of its employees, agents, or Subcontractors.

FACILITY AND CONSTRUCTION OVERSIGHT

Modification to Premises: Should Supplier seek to modify Premises, it shall secure LSU's written approval of all plans and specifications for the construction of the improvements or modifications prior to the commencement of any work

on or about the Premises, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned, or delayed. This approval may be given by the Office of Facility Services for Louisiana State University or a designee. All proposed physical modifications to the Premises must be agreed upon in writing by the Supplier and the University and may require approval of the Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College. Subject to Article IX, upon the termination or expiration of this Agreement, Supplier shall, as soon thereafter as feasible, but no later than thirty (30) days after effective date of termination or expiration of this Agreement, vacate all parts of the Premises occupied by Supplier, remove Supplier's equipment (if applicable), and return the Premises to University, with all of University's Equipment (defined below), in the same condition as when originally made available to Supplier, unless agreed upon by University, excepting reasonable wear and tear, fire and other casualty loss.

WAIVER

Waiver of any breach of any term or condition of this Contract shall not be deemed a waiver of any prior or subsequent breach. No term or condition of this Contract shall be held to be waived, modified, or deleted except by the written consent of both parties.

WARRANTIES

Supplier warrants that all services shall be performed in a workmanlike manner, and according to its current description (including any completion criteria) contained in the scope of work.

This paragraph may only apply when software is involved. No Surreptitious Code Warranty. Supplier warrants that Supplier will make all commercially reasonable efforts not to include any Unauthorized Code in the software provided hereunder. "Unauthorized Code" means any virus, Trojan horse, worm or other software routine or component designed to permit unauthorized access to disable, erase, or otherwise harm software, equipment, or data, or to perform any other such actions. Excluded from this prohibition are identified and University-authorized features designed for purposes of maintenance or technical support.

TAXES

Supplier agrees that all applicable taxes are included in the schedule pricing. State agencies are exempt from all state and local sales and use taxes.

DISCRIMINATION CLAUSE

The Supplier agrees to abide by the requirements of the following as applicable: Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended by the Equal Employment Opportunity Act of 1972, Federal Executive Order 11246 as amended, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, the Vietnam Era Veteran's Readjustment Assistance Act of 1974, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, the Fair Housing Act of 1968 as amended, and supplier agrees to abide by the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. Supplier agrees not to discriminate in its employment practices, and will render services under this Contract without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, veteran status, political affiliation, or disabilities. Any act of discrimination committed by Supplier, or failure to comply with these statutory obligations when applicable shall be grounds for termination of this Contract.

ACCESSIBILITY

Supplier represents they are committed to promoting and improving accessibility of all their products as required in the Louisiana State University Policy Statement 31 (https://lsu.edu/policies/ps/ps_31.pdf), and will remain committed throughout the term of this agreement. If the products and/or services are not in conformance with all applicable federal and state disability laws, policies, and regulations, supplier shall use reasonable efforts to update the products

and/or services to ensure conformance as soon as possible. In the event any issues arise regarding supplier's compliance with applicable federal or state disability laws, policies, and regulations, the University will send communications to the supplier regarding the complaint, and supplier shall assign a person with accessibility expertise to reply to the University within two business days. Failure to confirm with this requirement shall be justification to cancel agreement/Contract for cause.

LICENSES AND PERMITS

Supplier shall secure and maintain all licenses and permits, and pay inspection fees required to do the work required to complete this Contract, if applicable.

SUBCONTRACTORS

The Supplier may enter into subcontracts with third parties for the performance of any part of the Supplier's duties and obligations. In no event shall the existence of a subcontract operate to release or reduce the liability of the Supplier to the University for any breach in the performance of the Supplier's duties. The Supplier will be the single point of contact for all Subcontractor work.

INSURANCE

Supplier shall procure and maintain for the duration of the Contract insurance against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the performance of the work hereunder by the Suppliers, agents, representatives, or employees.

Workers' Compensation

Workers' Compensation insurance shall be in compliance with the laws of the state in which the company is domiciled. Employer's Liability shall be included with a minimum limit of \$1,000,000 per accident/per disease/per employee. If Supplier/vendor is exempt from workers' compensation or fails to provide appropriate coverage, then the Supplier /vendor is or agrees to be solely responsible and hold harmless the University for the Injuries of any owners, agents, volunteers, or employees during the course of the agreement.

Commercial General Liability (CGL)

Commercial General Liability insurance shall be maintained on an "occurrence" basis, including property damage, bodily injury, products & completed operations, and personal & advertising injury with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate on Insurance Services Office Form CG 00 01, ISO 2007 edition or equivalent.

Automobile Liability

Automobile Liability Insurance shall have a minimum combined single limit per accident of \$1,000,000 on ISO form number CA 00 01 or equivalent. This insurance shall include third-party bodily injury and property damage liability for owned, hired and non-owned vehicles.

Professional Liability (Errors and Omissions)

Professional Liability (Error & Omissions) insurance, which covers the professional errors, acts, or omissions of the Contractor, shall have a minimum limit of \$10,000,000. Claims-made coverage is acceptable. The date of the inception of the policy must be no later than the first date of the anticipated work under this contract. It shall provide coverage for the duration of this contract and shall have an expiration date no later than 30 days after the anticipated completion of the contract. The policy shall provide an extended reporting period.

Cyber Liability

Cyber Liability coverage including third party liability coverage for privacy breach and including coverage for notification and assistance as provided by Louisiana law shall be included with a limit of \$1,000,000.

Excess Insurance

Umbrella or Excess insurance may be used to meet the minimum limit requirements for liability insurance.

Other Insurance Requirements

Additional Insured Status

The University is to be listed as an Additional Insured on the Commercial General Liability (must use an endorsement at least as broad as ISO Form CG 20 10 11 85 or both CG 20 10 and CG 20 37 forms with edition date 2004 if later revisions used). See Verification of Coverage section on how the University should be listed as an Additional Insured.

Waiver of Subrogation/Recovery

All insurances shall include a waiver of subrogation/recovery in favor of the University.

Primary Coverage and Limits of Insurance

For any claims related to work performed for or on behalf of the University or related to an agreement/purchase order, the Supplier/vendor's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance as respects to the University. Any applicable insurance or self-insurance maintained by the University shall be excess of the Supplier /vendor's insurance and shall not contribute with it.

Subcontractors

Subcontractors of the Supplier/vendor shall be subject to all of the requirements stated herein. Supplier/vendor shall include all subcontractors as insureds under its policies or shall be responsible for verifying insurance coverages and limits and maintaining Certificates of Insurance for each subcontractor. The University reserves the right to receive from the Supplier /vendor copies of subcontractors' certificates.

Deductibles and Self-Insured Retentions

Any deductibles or self-insured retentions above \$25,000 must be approved by the University or reduced prior to the commencement of work. The University may require the Supplier/vendor to provide proof of ability to pay losses and related investigations, claim administration, and defense expenses within the retention.

Acceptability of Insurers

Insurance is to be placed with insurers with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A- VII, unless otherwise approved by the University.

Verification of Coverage

The University shall be listed as Additional Insured and Certificate Holder as follows:

The Board of Supervisors of Louisiana State University and Agricultural & Mechanical College 213 Thomas Boyd Hall Baton Rouge, LA 70803

Certificates of Insurance shall be furnished to the University evidencing the insurance required herein including amendatory endorsements. The University's failure to obtain the required documents prior to the work beginning or acceptance of a non-compliant certificate shall not waive the Supplier/vendor's obligation to have in place the required insurances or to provide the certificate. The University reserves the right to require certified copies of all the insurance policies, including endorsements.

Special Risks or Circumstances

LSU reserves the right to consider alternate coverage or limits and to modify these requirements, based on the nature of the risk, prior experience, insurer, coverage, or other special circumstances.

PAYMENT TERMS

The University shall pay Supplier for services rendered in accordance with the financial Proposal set forth in Attachment F of this RFP . Payment of insurance premiums will be made by the Supplier when approved programs are bound. It shall be the responsibility of the Supplier to transmit premium payment to the applicable carrier in a timely manner. Payments will be made by the University within approximately thirty (30) days after receipt of a properly executed invoice.

Interest due by the University for Late Payments shall be in accordance with R.S. 39:1695 and 13:4202.

SUBSTITUTION OF PERSONNEL

If, during the term of this Contract, the Supplier or Subcontractor cannot provide the personnel as proposed and requests a substitution, that substitution shall meet or exceed the requirements stated herein. A detailed resume of qualifications and justification is to be submitted to the University for approval prior to any personnel substitution. It shall be acknowledged by the Supplier that every reasonable attempt shall be made to assign the personnel listed in the Supplier's proposal.

NOTICES

All notices, statements and payments provided for herein shall be in writing and deemed given if given in person or sent postage paid via registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, or by a nationally recognized overnight delivery service, including without limitation courier delivery, all fees prepaid, to the parties at the addresses given below or such other addresses as either party may designate to the other, and shall be deemed to have been given at the time it is sent addressed to the parties as set forth below:

If to LSU:

Chief Procurement Officer
Assistant Vice President for Procurement & Property Management
LSU Procurement
213 Thomas Boyd Hall
Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70803

With copy to:
Michele Montero
Director of Procurement
LSU Procurement
213 Thomas Boyd Hall
Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70803
Telephone: 225-578-2035

Email: mmontero@lsu.edu

Telephone: 225-578-2176

ASSIGNMENT

The Parties shall not assign this Agreement or any portion thereof, or any interest therein, shall not be assigned, transferred, and conveyed, sublet, or disposed of without receiving prior written consent of the other Party; provided, however, Supplier shall be permitted to assign its interest in and to the Agreement to an affiliate of subsidiary of Supplier. In the event Supplier assigns its interest in and to the Agreement to an affiliate, Supplier shall remain liable for the performance of Supplier's obligation pursuant to the Agreement. All Agreements and stipulations herein contained and all obligations assumed in the Agreement shall be binding upon the heirs, successor and assigns of the parties thereto.

This provision shall not be construed to prohibit either Party from assigning his bank, trust company, or other financial institution any money due or to become due from approved contracts without such prior written consent. Notice of any such assignment or transfer shall be furnished promptly to the non-assigning Party.

CODE OF ETHICS

The Supplier acknowledges that Chapter 15 of Title 42 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes (R.S. 42:1101 et. seq., Code of Governmental Ethics) applies to the Contracting Party in the performance of services called for in this Contract. The Supplier agrees to immediately notify the University if potential violations of the Code of Governmental Ethics arise at any time during the term of this Contract.

CONFIDENTIALITY

All financial, statistical, personal, technical, and other data and information relating to the University's operations which are designated confidential by the University and made available to the Supplier in order to carry out this Contract, shall be protected by the Supplier from unauthorized use and disclosure through the observance of the same or more effective procedural requirements as are applicable to the University. The identification of all such confidential data and information as well as the University's procedural requirements for protection of such data and information from unauthorized use and disclosure shall be provided by the University in writing to the Supplier. If the methods and procedures employed by the Supplier for the protection of the Supplier's data and information are deemed by the University to be adequate for the protection of the University's confidential information, such methods and procedures may be used, with the written consent of the University, to carry out the intent of this paragraph. The Supplier shall not be required under the provisions of the paragraph to keep confidential any data or information, which is or becomes publicly available, is already rightfully in the Supplier's possession, is independently developed by the Supplier outside the scope of the Contract, or is rightfully obtained from third parties.

INFORMATION SECURITY

Supplier agrees to comply with all applicable laws, regulations, and University policies, including, but not limited to, PS-30 (Student Privacy Rights), PS-113 (Social Security Number Policy), PS-114 (Security of Computing Resources Policy) and the Louisiana Database Breach Notification Law [Act 499]). In addition, Supplier shall implement appropriate measures designed to ensure the confidentiality and security of protected information, protect against any anticipated hazards or threats to the integrity or security of such information, and protect against unauthorized access to or use of such information that could result in substantial harm or inconvenience. Supplier also agrees that security breaches, or incidents shall be reported immediately to the University.

"Protected information" shall be defined as data or information that has been designated as private, protected, or confidential by law or by the University. Protected information includes, but is not limited to, employment records, medical records, student records, education records, personal financial records (or other individually identifiable information), research data, trade secrets and classified government information. Protected information shall not include public records that by law must be made available to the general public. To the extent there is any uncertainty as to whether any data constitutes protected information, the data in question shall be treated as protected information until a determination is made by the University.

CONTRACT CHANGES

No additional changes, enhancements, or modifications to any Contract resulting from this RFP shall be made without the prior approval of LSU Procurement Services. No oral understanding or agreement not incorporated in the Contract is binding on any of the parties.

Changes to the Contract include any change in: compensation; beginning/ending date of the Contract; scope of work; and/or Supplier change through the Assignment of Contract process. Any such changes, once approved, will result in the issuance of an amendment to the Contract.

CONTRACT CONTROVERSIES

Any claim or controversy arising out of this Contract shall be resolved by the University Pilot Procurement Code, LAC 34:XIII.1503.

RIGHT TO AUDIT

The State Legislative auditor, federal auditors, and internal auditors of the state or others so entitled by the state or university shall have the right to inspect and audit all data and records of the contracting entity or any subcontractor of the contracting entity related to performance with respect to this agreement. The rights of inspection and audit shall commence as of the date of this agreement and shall continue for a period of five (5) years after project acceptance or as required by applicable state and federal law. The contracting entity and any subcontractor of the contracting entity shall maintain all books and records related to this agreement for the enumerated five (5) year period.

SECURITY

Supplier's personnel will comply with all security regulations in effect at the University's premises, and externally for materials and property belonging to the University or to the project. Where special security precautions are warranted (e.g., correctional facilities), the University shall provide such procedures to the Supplier, accordingly. Supplier is responsible for promptly reporting to the University any known breach of security

ANTI-KICKBACK CLAUSE

The Supplier hereby agrees to adhere to the mandate dictated by the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act which provides that each Supplier or sub grantee shall be prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the completion of work, to give up any part of the compensation to which he is otherwise entitled.

CLEAN AIR ACT

The Supplier hereby agrees to adhere to the provisions which require compliance with all applicable standards, orders or requirements issued under Section 306 of the Clean Air Act which prohibits the use under non-exempt Federal contracts, grants or loans of facilities included on the EPA list of Violating Facilities.

ENERGY POLICY AND CONSERVATION ACT

The Supplier hereby recognizes the mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the University energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (P.L. 94-163).

CLEAN WATER ACT

The Supplier hereby agrees to adhere to the provisions which require compliance with all applicable standards, orders, or requirements issued under Section 508 of the Clean Water Act which prohibits the use under non-exempt Federal contracts, grants or loans of facilities included on the EPA List of Violating Facilities.

ANTI-LOBBYING AND DEBARMENT ACT

The Supplier will be expected to comply with Federal statutes required in the Anti-Lobbying Act and the Debarment Act.

GOVERNING LAW

This Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of Louisiana. Venue of any action brought with regard to this Contract shall be in the Nineteenth Judicial District Court, parish of East Baton Rouge, State of Louisiana.

SEVERABILITY

If any term or condition of this Contract or the application thereof is held invalid, such invalidity shall not affect other terms, conditions or applications which can be given effect without the invalid term, condition, or application; to this end the terms and conditions of this Contract are declared severable.

COMMENCEMENT OF WORK

No work shall be performed by Supplier and the University shall not be bound until such time as this Contract is fully executed between the University and the Supplier and all required approvals are obtained.

COMPLETE CONTRACT

This is the complete Contract between the parties with respect to the subject matter and all prior discussions and negotiations are merged into this Contract. This Contract is entered into with neither party relying on any statement or representation made by the other party not embodied in this Contract and there are no other agreements or understanding changing or modifying the terms. This Contract shall become effective upon final statutory approval.

ORDER OF PRECEDENCE

The Request for Proposal (RFP), dated ______, and the Supplier's Proposal dated ______, are attached hereto and, incorporated into this Contract as though fully set forth herein. In the event of an inconsistency between this Contract, the RFP and/or the Supplier's Proposal, unless otherwise provided herein, the inconsistency shall be resolved by giving precedence first to this Contract, then to the RFP and finally, the Supplier's Proposal.

202,			D by LSU ir of the unde						signed t	their nar	nes with	the
WITNESSES as to LSU:					BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF LOUISIANA STATE UNIVERSITY AND AGRICULTURAL AND MECHANICAL COLLEGE					GE		
						Assis	FProcurei tant Vice agement			ocureme	ent & Pro	perty
THUS	DONE	AND	SIGNED 202	•	upplier e presei	•	_		of t		ho have	_day of hereunto
signed	their nam	nes with	the partie	_			Ü	•				

WITNESSES as to SUPPLIER'S NAME	
SUPPLIER'S NAME	
Signature	
Title	

ATTACHMENT F - FINANCIAL PROPOSAL

1.	Fixed annual fee to provide broker and risk management services as stated in Part 3 Scope of
	Work (Pricing for years 4 and 5 must be completed, but will not be a factor in the financial
	proposal score):

	Year1	Year2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5
Annual Fee	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$

Cost fo	or Years 1 – 3	\$		
2.	2. Wholesale/intermediary broker commission maximum percentage:			
		<u>%*</u> X \$3,000,000** = \$		
3.	Administrative fee	for a managed Owner Con	trolled Insurance Program	(OCIP) maximum

percentage: _____%*** X \$500,000** =\$_____

4. Total Proposed Cost will be based on the total of the fixed annual fee for years 1 through 3, plus the wholesale/intermediary broker commission calculation, plus the administrative fee for a managed owner-controlled insurance program calculation.

Total	Proposed	Cost =\$	

Alternative Pricing (optional for informational purposes only - WILL NOT be scored)

Proposers may include alternative pricing models in their proposals, **in addition to** the pricing model above for consideration. The University, at its sole discretion, may utilize the alternative pricing model upon award.

^{*}Enter maximum percentage that will be charged for use of wholesale/intermediary brokers.

^{**}This figure is for RFP rating purposes only to compare costs between proposers.

^{***}Enter maximum percentage that will be charged for administering or managing the owner-controlled insurance program (OCIP) as defined in the scope of services.

ATTACHMENT G - OVERVIEW OF LSU'S PROPERTY, CASUALTY AND ANCILLARY RISK FINANCING PROGRAMS

G.1 Property Program

G.1.1 The LSU property program shall encompass services for:

- Buildings and business property
- Specialized equipment
- Business interruption
- Fine arts
- Equipment breakdown/boiler and machinery
- Crime
- Wet marine hull
- Master Builders' risk
- Property terrorism
- Auto physical damage
- National Flood Insurance Program (as requested for specific buildings)

G.1.2 Services specific to the Property Program:

- Upon request, provide detailed catastrophe modeling reports on LSU's schedule of values using both Risk Management Solutions and Air model.
- Perform catastrophe modeling, stratification of values, flood surveys, windstorm analysis, etc. on University locations, as necessary. Provide modeling results.
- Provide pre-inspections and recommendations prior to schedule insurance carrier building inspections.
- Collect secondary-wind modifiers on new buildings valued over \$1,000,000 when added to the University's schedule of values.

G.2 Casualty and Ancillary Program

G.2.1 The LSU casualty program shall encompass services for:

- Primary and excess commercial general Liability including or independent placement of:
 - o Publishers Media Liability
 - Elevator and Escalator Liability
 - Watercraft Liability
 - o Public Officials and Employees Liability
 - Employee Benefits Liability
 - Garage Keepers' Liability
 - Directors and Officers
 - Special Event Entertainment Liability
 - Liquor Liability
 - o Educators' Legal Liability
 - o Law Enforcement Liability
 - Sexual Abuse and Molestation

- Foreign Liability
- Professional Liability
- Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability
 - o Foreign Voluntary Workers Compensation
 - Defense Base Act
- Watercraft Protection and Indemnity
- Terrorism Liability
- Cyber Liability
- Aircraft Hull and Liability (including drones)
- Automobile Liability (including hired and non-owned)
- Foreign Auto Liability
- Club Sports Liability and Accident
- Intellectual Property Liability
- Student Liability including or independent placement of:
 - Student Organization Liability
 - Student Internship/Professional Liability
 - o Participant Accident Insurance
- Practice and Play Accident Insurance (NCAA and Intramural Sports)
 - A separate policy will be placed for each LSU campus with NCAA sports including LSU Alexandria, LSU Eunice, LSU Shreveport, and LSU A&M.
- International Travel Accident Insurance and Travel Assistance (Including emergency travel services)
 - o Coverage placed for all LSU campuses.
- Tenant User Liability
 - Coverage placed for all LSU campuses.
- Violent Assailant Coverage
- Bespoke (Custom) Policies
- Bonds (Fidelity & Surety) and Crime.
- Crisis Management
- Broker administered owner Controlled Insurance Program (fee to administer and place OCIP Program must be itemized and not be included in the fixed annual fee pricing.)